

# We the People

Why Congress and U.S. States Must Pass
Comprehensive LGBT Nondiscrimination Protections

By Sarah McBride, Laura E. Durso, Hannah Hussey, Sharita Gruberg, and Bishop Gene Robinson December 2014



# We the People

Why Congress and U.S. States Must Pass
Comprehensive LGBT Nondiscrimination Protections

By Sarah McBride, Laura E. Durso, Hannah Hussey, Sharita Gruberg, and Bishop Gene Robinson December 2014

## Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 4 Areas of life
- 7 LGBT Americans and the workplace
- 14 LGBT Americans and the public square
- 21 LGBT Americans and housing
- 29 LGBT Americans and access to credit
- 37 LGBT Americans and education
- 52 The history and efficacy of nondiscrimination protections
- 63 Religious exemptions and LGBT nondiscrimination
- **68 Policy recommendations**
- 72 Conclusion
- 77 Endnotes

## Introduction and summary

Our nation's uneven but dogged journey toward truer and more meaningful freedoms for our citizens has brought us continually to a deeper understanding of the first three words in our Constitution: we the people. 'We the People' have become a broader, more diverse family than once imagined. ... We have arrived upon another moment in history when We the People becomes more inclusive, and our freedom more perfect.1

— Judge Arenda Wright Allen, Bostic v. Schaefer

Individuals' ability to fully and freely participate in society is fundamental to every person's pursuit of the American Dream. Throughout the 230-year history of the United States, the nation has slowly but steadily expanded access to every vital facet of daily life—from housing to employment to the public marketplace—for communities of Americans who were once excluded. Through exhaustive efforts, each generation has broadened the nation's perception of "we the people." But despite this progress, too many Americans are still left behind, excluded from the country's most basic legal protections.

Today, it is still legal to fire, refuse housing, or deny service to Americans because of their sexual orientation and gender identity in 29 states.<sup>2</sup> In most states, lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender, or LGBT, Americans currently lack explicit protections against discrimination in employment, housing, education, credit, and public accommodations. LGBT individuals and families report unacceptable levels of discrimination in the workplace, when seeking goods or services in their community's places of public accommodation, at school, or when seeking housing.<sup>3</sup> This discrimination leads to disproportionate rates of unemployment, poverty, homelessness, and negative health outcomes for LGBT people and their families.

Forty years ago on the fifth anniversary of the Stonewall Riots in New York, Reps. Bella Abzug (D-NY) and Ed Koch (D-NY) introduced the Equality Act of 1974, the first federal law designed to protect gay, lesbian, and bisexual Americans from discrimination. 4 While fundamentally flawed in its exclusion of protections for transgender Americans, the Equality Act would have provided basic protections

from discrimination based on sexual orientation in employment, housing, and public accommodations. Since the introduction of the Equality Act, only 17 states plus the District of Columbia have passed laws protecting all LGBT residents in employment, housing, and public accommodations—meaning that a majority of the states and the federal government still lack the basic protections for LGBT Americans that are afforded other populations.<sup>5</sup>

As marriage equality continues to spread across the country and inclusion and acceptance of LGBT individuals takes hold, it is past time to ensure basic protections for all Americans to fully participate in society. In 14 states, individuals can legally marry their same-sex partner on Sunday and then legally be fired from their jobs on Monday simply for exercising that right. 6\* LGBT Americans should not be denied equal access to their communities' marketplaces and the nation's economy simply because of who they are or whom they love.

This report catalogues the multiple areas of public life in which LGBT people are not afforded uniform and explicit protections under federal or state law. It reviews evidence of the discrimination that LGBT Americans face when seeking and attempting to keep jobs, gaining education, securing shelter, applying for loans, or seeking to access public spaces and businesses. The report then outlines the turbulent history of state and federal nondiscrimination protections for both the LGBT community and other protected classes. The report also analyzes opponents' arguments against nondiscrimination protections; in particular, it scrutinizes the discussions around religious-based justification for discrimination and objections to transgender individuals utilizing sex-segregated facilities in accordance with their gender identity.

Based on this analysis, the report recommends the following actions to address discrimination against LGBT Americans in everyday life:

- Congress should pass a comprehensive nondiscrimination bill banning discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity in employment, public accommodations, housing, credit, and federal funding.
- State and local governments should pass similar protections for their residents. In addition to federal legislation, these measures are necessary to ensure that LGBT individuals have the same layers of protections and solutions that are available to non-LGBT individuals.

- Congress and state legislatures should appropriate necessary funds for full enforcement of nondiscrimination protections.
- State governments should utilize existing sex and/or gender-identity and sexualorientation protections to ensure inclusive and respectful treatment of LGBT employees, residents, and customers, including regulations and guidance that ensure transgender individuals will be treated in accordance with their stated gender identity in all facilities, programs, and covered interactions.
- Both government and private institutions should collect more data to fully document and understand the discrimination that LGBT Americans face.
- Private businesses and government entities should establish or expand workplace diversity and competency trainings for employees.
- Congress should amend the Religious Freedom Restoration Act, or RFRA, to clarify that the law cannot be misconstrued to allow discrimination against third parties.

The United States' story is one of an ever-widening circle of access and opportunity. Full and equal access to these facets of life is not only essential for the pursuit of happiness, but also for individuals' civic and civil participation, lives, and well-being. While these basic protections will not eliminate all discrimination that LGBT Americans face in the country, they will provide equality under the law in the protections and remedies afforded to all people, regardless of their sexual orientation or gender identity.

\*Correction, December 10, 2014: This report incorrectly stated the number of states where individuals can legally marry their same-sex partner and then be fired. The correct number is 14 states.

## Areas of life

LGBT Americans need immediate action to provide them with explicit and uniform protections from discrimination in all vital aspects of life. This report explores five core areas of life, all of which are central to the American Dream: access to employment, housing, public accommodations, credit, and education. While a later section of this report details the history of such protections, both for the general population and for LGBT Americans, some initial definitions are necessary to establish the areas of life and law documented here.

The first area of life, employment, is the most common area of nondiscrimination law. Federal nondiscrimination law, which does not include explicit protections for LGBT workers, currently defines an employer as an entity "engaged in an industry affecting commerce who has fifteen or more employee for each working day." Employers are forbidden from discriminating in application procedures, hiring, advancement, termination, pay, training, or other "terms, conditions, or privileges of employment" based on any protected basis, which include race, color, sex, national origin, religion, age, genetic information, and disability. Most states have adopted similar laws, many with broader protected identities, including 18 states with gender identity and 21 states with sexual orientation.

Second, this report explores discrimination in housing. As defined in the most prominent piece of federal shelter nondiscrimination legislation, the Fair Housing Act, housing, or a "dwelling," is any building or portion of a building that is occupied or intended to be occupied by one or more individuals.<sup>5</sup> Federal law prohibits discrimination in the sale, renting, or financing of such dwellings on the basis of race, color, sex, national origin, religion, disability, and familial status.<sup>6</sup> Similar to employment, most states also have their own versions of the Fair Housing Act that often include more protected classes.<sup>7</sup> For the purposes of this report, discrimination against LGBT individuals in homeless shelters is included within the discussion of public accommodations.

Third, LGBT Americans currently lack nondiscrimination protections in places of public accommodation. Despite daily use of such spaces, many people are unfamiliar with the term "public accommodations" and what it encompasses. A public accommodation is broadly defined as a commercial establishment—whether publicly or privately owned—that creates goods, provides services, or makes its premises available to the public. Examples include hotels, restaurants, sports arenas, retail stores, movie theaters, doctors' offices and hospitals, and public transportation. Federal law currently prohibits many of those establishments—but not all of them—from discriminating against patrons on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, and disability.8

The precise definition of a public accommodation has been controversial throughout history and has evolved and expanded based both on need and changing judicial precedents. There are currently two federal sources covering public accommodations: the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, or ADA. Title III of the ADA adds disability to the list of prohibited identities for discrimination in public accommodations<sup>10</sup> and expands upon the definition in the Civil Rights Act, which included inns, hotels, restaurants, and places of entertainment but did not include retail or grocery stores, pharmacies, or clinics. 11 The ADA's additional and more explicit categories of public accommodations include a long list of businesses, including more than 5 million private establishments.<sup>12</sup> A complicated patchwork of state and local laws provide public accommodations protections for protected identities, typically including race, sex, religion, and national origin. The definitions in state and local protections are traditionally more inclusive than the definition provided in the Civil Rights Act and are more in line with the definition of public accommodations offered in the ADA.<sup>13</sup>

Fourth, Americans' ability to fully participate in the economy, from starting a business to securing a home, rests on fair and equal access to credit, meaning the ability of a person or organization to borrow money—in the form of loans, mortgages, or lines of credit—with the promise of repayment.<sup>14</sup> Federal law bans discrimination against any individual in the application for or transaction of credit on the basis of race, color, national origin, religion, sex, marital status, age, or the fact than an individual receives public assistance. 15 Unlike most other areas of nondiscrimination law, the Equal Credit Opportunity Act—which is the prevailing federal law—also requires a creditor to give a specific reason for a denial or for granting less than requested.<sup>16</sup>

The final common area of federal nondiscrimination law is federal funding. While seemingly abstract, this area of protection covers a wide range of services, entities, and programs, including many educational institutions, government assistance programs, and many health insurance plans. 17 In this report, there is no specific section dedicated to federal funding. Instead, areas affected by such protections are included throughout the report, including a section dedicated to education. Health care and insurance are included in the section discussing public accommodations, and discrimination in publicly funded housing is contained in the housing section. Prohibitions on discrimination in federal funding include race, color, and national origin;18 educational institutions that receive government funding also include sex.19

These areas—employment, housing, public accommodations, credit, and education—represent the foundations of American life. No definition of "We the people" is truly inclusive and complete until all Americans can participate in every one of these vital areas.

# LGBT Americans and the workplace

Access to employment lies at the center of American life. It was the promise of opportunity for all—regardless of caste or class—that has led many immigrants from around the world to set off for America. A steady paycheck is central to a family's financial security, economic mobility, and ability to secure basic necessities such as food, shelter, and health care. Yet across the country, LGBT workers face unacceptably high levels of discrimination in the workplace. In a majority of states and at the federal level, LGBT Americans lack basic, explicit protections from discrimination in accessing and maintaining a job, undermining their chance at achieving the American dream.

#### Hiring and firing

One of the most significant instances of discrimination faced by LGBT applicants occurs at the entry point of employment: hiring. When applying for jobs, LGBT Americans face high rates of rejection compared with equally qualified non-LGBT candidates. A study conducted in Texas found an 11 percent drop in callbacks when applicants applying at a booth in an urban Texas mall wore a "Gay and Proud" hat versus a "Texas and Proud" hat.<sup>2</sup> Another study conducted in New York City found that high-end retail sectors were two times more likely to hire non-transgender applicants than transgender applicants.<sup>3</sup>

Similarly, the mere assumption that an individual is LGBT based on their past work history can play a significant role in the competition for jobs. One study conducted in the Midwest and South found that simply adjusting applicants' resumes to include treasurer at a "progressive organization" instead of a "gay organization" increased the chance of an interview by 40 percent.<sup>4</sup>

Even when employed, many LGBT people unfortunately still face discrimination. In some instances, this discrimination takes the subtler form of a lack of promotions, while in others, it results in being fired outright. Between 11 percent and 28 percent of lesbian, gay, and bisexual, or LGB, workers report being denied or passed over for a promotion because of their sexual orientation, and 1 in 10 LGB workers who were out on the job report having been fired from a job in the previous five years because they were lesbian, gay or bisexual.<sup>5</sup> As many as 47 percent of transgender people reported being fired, not hired, or denied a promotion because of their gender identity.<sup>6</sup> Of the 47 percent of transgender people who have been discriminated against, roughly half report being fired from a job they already had simply because of their gender identity.<sup>7</sup>

For example, after years of struggling with her identity, Vandy Beth Glenn decided to transition from male to female in 2007 in order to live authentically. Glenn informed her supervisors at the Georgia General Assembly's Office of Legislative Counsel, where she worked as a legislative editor and proofreader, that she would be transitioning. She provided them with photos of herself and educational pamphlets on how to handle a workplace transition. Upon hearing the news, the head of her office summarily fired her, telling her that being transgender was "immoral."

Vandy Beth Glenn is just one example of the 26 percent of transgender people who have been fired from their jobs simply because of their gender identity.9 And while the 11th Circuit Court of Appeals later found Glenn's termination to be illegal discrimination, 10 most transgender Americans live in jurisdictions without similar federal court precedents. Similarly, no court has yet found in favor of LGB complainants asserting that workplace discrimination based on sexual orientation constitutes sex discrimination.<sup>11</sup>

When data are broken down by race, LGBT workers of color face higher rates of discrimination than their white counterparts.<sup>12</sup> For instance, black, Latino, multiracial, and Native American transgender workers reported being fired at higher rates than their white transgender counterparts. Thirty-six percent of Native American transgender respondents reported having been fired from a job because of their gender identity. Thirty-two percent of black transgender respondents and 30 percent Latino transgender respondents reported the same.<sup>13</sup>

In one particularly heart-wrenching story, Ashland Johnson, a lesbian woman of color, received a termination letter while lying in the intensive care unit at a local hospital, recovering from blood clots in her lungs. Ashland's boss had discovered that she was a lesbian and subsequently excluded her from meetings, ignored her, and locked her out of her office. She received the termination letter after she had refused to voluntarily resign after several months of working in a hostile workplace. 14 Ashland had no legal recourse because neither the federal government nor the courts protect her on the basis of her sexual orientation.<sup>15</sup>

#### Wages

Many LGBT Americans who are able to secure and maintain a job are still subject to unfair treatment in salary and wages. While it can be difficult to determine the impact of gender versus gender identity versus sexual orientation, it is clear that many LGBT workers face a so-called "wage penalty" relative to their similarly situated non-LGBT white male colleagues. While lesbian and bisexual women tend to fair better than straight women in pay, lesbian and bisexual women still make less than straight men due to the gender pay gap. 16 Gay and bisexual men make 10 percent to 32 percent less than straight men working similar jobs. The pay gap for gay and bisexual men holds true even when controlling for occupation, education, and geographical region.17

Transgender people also face a gender difference in their wage penalties. A study that tracked transgender people's wages through their transition found that transgender men experienced a slight increase in their wages after transitioning from female to male, while transgender women saw a significant pay decrease after transitioning from male to female. In some instances, transgender women saw their pay decrease by as much as one-third. 18 While data comparing wages for transgender and non-transgender people are not available, the disproportionate share of transgender people who live below the poverty line—coupled with high rates of discrimination and unemployment—reveals something about the pay gap. 19 The National Transgender Discrimination Survey found that 15 percent of transgender people reported household incomes of less than \$10,000 dollars per year, compared to only 4 percent of the general population.<sup>20</sup>

LGBT people of color can face "double discrimination" when it comes to important areas of life such as wages.<sup>21</sup> Similar to the wage gap and gender, it is also often difficult to separate the impact of race from the impact of sexual orientation or gender identity when exploring wage penalties. Nevertheless, it is clear that LGBT people of color experience significant wage penalties worse than both their non-LGBT and white counterparts. The average Latina same-sex couple earns roughly \$3,000 less than Latino different-sex couples, while black lesbian couples make \$10,000 less than black different-sex couples.<sup>22</sup> Overall, the median black same-sex couple makes approximately \$20,000 less than the median white same-sex couple.<sup>23</sup>

As a result of these wage penalties, LGBT people of color reported higher rates of poverty when compared to both the general LGBT population and non-LGBT people of color. For instance, black people in same-sex relationships report more than twice the poverty rate of black people in different-sex marriages.<sup>24</sup> Black women in same-sex relationships are more than three times more likely to live in poverty than white women in same-sex relationships, and black men in same-sex relationships are six times more likely to be living in poverty than white men in same-sex relationships.<sup>25</sup> These statistics highlight the compounding negative effects of stigma that can occur at the intersection of race and LGBT identities.

#### Benefits

During the past century, occupational benefits have become an ever-increasing component of worker compensation: 55 percent of Americans now receive their health insurance through their employer or a family member's employer.<sup>26</sup> When provided, employer-based health insurance must be granted to LGBT and non-LGBT workers alike; but LGBT workers routinely face barriers to obtaining equal familial coverage and addressing unmet medical needs.<sup>27</sup>

The inequality surrounding family access to occupational benefits such as health insurance or family medical leave is largely rooted in government-based relationship recognition discrimination.<sup>28</sup> With a growing number of states gaining marriage equality, however, an increasing number of LGB people and their children are able to access the occupational benefits of their spouse or parent.<sup>29</sup> Businesses in non-marriage-equality states, however, can take proactive measures to open up their spousal benefits to same-sex couples that are not legally married. Companies such as Apple, AT&T, General Electric, General Motors, and Boeing have instituted partnership benefits for their LGB employees living in states without marriage equality.30

Additionally, the Affordable Care Act's ban on discrimination in insurance based on sexual orientation and gender identity should affect most employer health plans. These regulations, which the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services issued under the Affordable Care Act's sex discrimination clause, will dramatically curb instances of arbitrary denial of insurance because of a person's sexual orientation and gender identity.<sup>31</sup>

Transgender workers and the transgender relatives of non-transgender workers, however, still routinely receive insurance that explicitly or implicitly excludes many serious medical needs. While transgender workers are provided the same plans as their non-transgender colleagues, many employer plans contain blanket exclusions of medical needs related to an individuals' transgender identity. These exclusions frequently forbid coverage of care related to gender transition, regardless of whether it has been deemed medically necessary by a health care provider.<sup>32</sup> Unfortunately, the Affordable Care Act has not yet been interpreted to include a ban on these discriminatory exclusions, although a number of states—most notably, Oregon and Washington, D.C.—are leading the way toward ensuring that transgender people have access to the health care they need.<sup>33</sup> This report discusses these insurance exclusions in greater detail in chapter four, "LGBT Americans and the Public Square."

#### Hostile office climates

The hardships endured by LGBT people in the workplace extend beyond unfair policies or discriminatory practices by supervisors. LGBT workers are commonly subject to offensive and hurtful comments, and they are frequently held to a double standard regarding workplace interactions and behaviors. This harassment and hostility has very real negative consequences for both LGBT workers and businesses.

According to a recent study by the Human Rights Campaign, 53 percent of LGBT workers hide their sexual orientation or transition history in the office.<sup>34</sup> Paradoxically, 81 percent of non-LGBT people report that LGBT people should not have to hide their identities at work. Less than half of the non-LGBT respondents in that survey, however, feel comfortable hearing about an LGBT coworker's social or dating life, and a full 70 percent say that it is unprofessional to talk about one's sexual orientation or gender identity in the workplace.<sup>35</sup> Yet at the same time, 84 percent of non-LGBT respondents reported talking about their own social lives, and 65 percent reported talking about their dating or married lives.<sup>36</sup> This double standard for LGBT workers can inhibit trust and rapport between coworkers while diminishing productivity and company loyalty.<sup>37</sup>

This unwelcoming environment becomes openly hostile when LGBT workers are subject to either direct or indirect taunting, jokes, or outright harassment. The same Human Rights Campaign survey found that 62 percent of LGBT workers report hearing jokes about lesbian or gay people, 43 percent report hearing jokes about bisexual people, and 40 percent report hearing jokes about transgender people. Additionally, roughly 25 percent of LGBT respondents reported hearing overtly anti-LGBT biases espoused in the workplace in a non-joking manner.<sup>38</sup>

Between 7 percent and 41 percent of LGB workers report having their office or workplace vandalized or being verbally or physically harassed in the workplace because of their sexual orientation.<sup>39</sup>

While an ever-increasing number of companies and businesses are incorporating LGBT-inclusive nondiscrimination policies, less than half of LGBT workers think those policies are uniformly enforced. In fact, 48 percent of LGBT workers agreed with the statement that "enforcement of the [LGBT] nondiscrimination policy depends on the supervisor's own feeling toward LGBT people," demonstrating the importance of ensuring appropriate enforcement of nondiscrimination policies and taking additional steps to improve workplace climates.<sup>40</sup>

#### Impact on businesses and workers

These experiences of discrimination and hostility result in negative consequences for employees, businesses, and, potentially the broader economy. Despite having higher educational attainment overall, many LGBT workers self-select out of entire fields or careers. For instance, research shows that gay men are much less likely than straight men to work in male-dominated professions such as public safety, transportation, architecture, engineering, construction, or repair.<sup>41</sup> While research has yet to reveal the source of these decisions in career fields, data do show that LGBT inclusivity plays a role in LGBT workers' decisions about where they work. 42 By self-selecting out of organizations and potentially entire career fields that are viewed as less welcoming, LGBT workers are effectively forced to withhold their talents and skills from entire sectors of the American economy simply because of their sexual orientation or gender identity.

Finally, discrimination and hostility also have a negative impact on business outcomes. Fifteen percent of LGBT people in one survey reported staying home from work because of a hostile environment, 22 percent reported searching for a different job, and 30 percent reported feeling depressed or unhappy at work.<sup>43</sup> A Williams Institute report found that LGBT-inclusive workplace policies and climates result in myriad positive outcomes for workers and businesses, including lower health insurance costs, increased creativity among employees, higher job satisfaction, lower rates of job turnover, and better workplace relationships

between co-workers or with a supervisor.<sup>44</sup> It is likely that these employee-level benefits translate into improved outcomes for LGBT-inclusive businesses. In addition, at least one study has demonstrated that LGBT-supportive business practices can yield more business from current customers and new customers looking to do business with socially responsible companies.<sup>45</sup>

In order to continue to succeed, the American economy must utilize the talents and skills of all workers. Too many LGBT Americans, however, are left unemployed or underemployed simply because of their sexual orientation or gender identity.46 The pervasive discrimination discussed in this chapter results in negative impacts for LGBT Americans and private businesses alike.

# LGBT Americans and the public square

Over the past 40 years, 17 states have passed sexual-orientation and genderidentity protections in public accommodations. These states were responding to the very real experiences of discrimination that many LGBT people endure in health care, businesses, homeless shelters, and government services. Despite the proliferation of these laws in many states, and the expansion of federal protections in some public accommodations through administrative action, LGBT Americans still face significant challenges and barriers to equal access to America's resources, economy, and public life.

#### Health care

Some of the most potentially harmful discrimination that LGBT Americans face comes from medical providers, including some first responders, hospitals, and other medical professionals. While progress has been made banning discrimination by federally funded medical providers, no explicit, universally binding protections exist nationwide.1

One of the most troubling instances of discrimination in a medical setting occurred in Washington, D.C., in 1995. Tyra Hunter, a transgender woman, died when an emergency medical technician, or EMT, refused to provide her with life-saving care at the site of a car accident after he found out that she was transgender. Hunter was denied care by the EMT and his colleagues for several minutes as the EMT screamed "This [expletive] ain't no girl ... it's a [racial slur], he's got a [expletive]!"<sup>2</sup> According to a posthumous medical report, Hunter had an 86 percent chance of survival had she received proper medical care from the EMTs and the hospital.<sup>3</sup>

While Tyra Hunter's story dates back almost 20 years and is a particularly egregious example of discrimination and its consequences, LGBT individuals still face pervasive discrimination in publicly available medical services. More recently, the National Transgender Discrimination Survey reported additional anecdotal experiences of this kind of discrimination. In one case, a transgender man was left untreated in the emergency room for two hours after workers discovered his breasts after he undressed. In another case, a transgender patient with numerous broken bones and wounds was refused emergency care after being delivered to the emergency room by ambulance.4

A 2010 study by Lambda Legal—a nonprofit organization that focuses on the LGBT community—found that 70 percent of transgender respondents and nearly 56 percent of lesbian, gay, and bisexual respondents reported experiencing at least one instance of discrimination or patient profiling when attempting to access health services. This discrimination can include blame for their health state because of presumed behavior or risk based on the patient's identity. Those experiences included being refused care outright, health care providers refusing to touch them, providers using excessive precautions or derogatory language, patients being profiled or receiving blame for their health issues, or receiving "physically rough or abusive" care from health care workers.5

Racial discrimination and income status further exacerbate discrimination in medical care for LGBT people. LGBT people of color report higher instances of discrimination and barriers to care in every category compared to white LGBT people, including outright refusal of care and unequal treatment. Roughly one in three low-income transgender and gender-nonconforming respondents to the Lambda Legal survey reported being refused necessary medical care because of their gender identity. The National Transgender Discrimination Survey found that 24 percent of all transgender respondents were denied equal treatment at a doctors' office or hospital and 13 percent were denied equal treatment in emergency rooms.8

### Transgender exclusions in insurance coverage

Transgender individuals seeking to receive transition-related care also face widespread discrimination, as most insurance policies contain transgender-related exclusions that deny transgender patients medically necessary transition-related care. These common exclusions typically forbid coverage of any "services, drugs, or supplies related to sex transformation." Despite widely accepted medical consensus<sup>10</sup> on the necessity of these treatments, many of the services denied to transgender people for transitioning are services that health insurance plans otherwise cover for non-transgender patients.<sup>11</sup>

The harm of these exclusions often extends beyond the denial of transition-related care. The exclusions are sometimes applied to deny basic medical services unrelated to a transgender person's transition. For instance, a transgender woman in New Jersey was initially denied coverage for a routine mammogram after the insurance company determined she would not have needed the mammogram had she not transitioned, therefore her insurance would not cover it due to their exclusion of care "related to changing sex." 12

#### LGBT people on main street

Discrimination against LGBT individuals extends beyond hospitals and doctor's office and includes areas of daily life such as stores and restaurants. A survey of gay and lesbian New York residents conducted by one of the state's LGBT advocacy organization, Empire State Pride Agenda, found that 27 percent reported experiencing inappropriate treatment or hostility in a place of public accommodation, while 6 percent had been denied service outright when eating at a restaurant, entering a store, or staying at a hotel. Another survey found that one in five transgender respondents had been denied equal treatment at a hotel or restaurant because of their gender identity.<sup>13</sup>

Recently, a number of same-sex couples have reported being denied publicly available wedding services or goods. The most famous case involved an Albuquerque photography business that denied its services to Vanessa Willock, a lesbian woman from New Mexico, for her upcoming wedding. 14 Other examples include florists and bakers who similarly discriminated against same-sex couples in states such as Washington and Colorado. 15 Most states with marriage equality currently have public accommodations nondiscrimination protections. But as marriage equality spreads across the country, same-sex couples in 14 states are now in the precarious spot of being able to legally marry while lacking protections from discrimination for being gay or lesbian.<sup>16</sup>

Transgender individuals are particularly vulnerable in places of public accommodation. More than 50 percent of transgender individuals reported being verbally harassed or disrespected in a place of public accommodation, according to the National Transgender Discrimination Survey. The same survey found that nearly one in three transgender people reported being denied equal treatment in a retail store, many of which segregate products based on gender. 17 One transgender respondent to this survey stated that she had "been asked to leave stores and restaurants mainly due to the reaction of other customers."18

### Transgender people and sex-segregated facilities

Throughout daily activity and the use of public accommodations, every individual needs to access a sex-segregated facility at one point or another. Whether restrooms or locker rooms, these spaces pose a potentially serious risk to transgender people. Use of facilities in accordance with one's gender identity not only affirms the reality of that identity, but also improves the safety and privacy of transgender individuals in those settings.

Transgender people attempting to utilize public restrooms report staggering rates of prejudice and violence. One survey of transgender and gender-nonconforming individuals in Washington, D.C., found that 70 percent of respondents had reported being verbally harassed, denied access, or physically assaulted in public restrooms. 19 Another study found that 54 percent of transgender respondents reported adverse health effects as a result of trying to avoid using public restrooms.<sup>20</sup> When transgender individuals are forced into restrooms that conflict with their gender identity and presentation, it also effectively removes their privacy by revealing their transgender status.

A transgender woman in Rosedale, Maryland, was severely beaten by two women after she attempted to use a public restroom at her local McDonalds in 2011. Video of the incident showed the two women kicking the 22-year-old until she appeared to suffer a seizure.<sup>21</sup> While nondiscrimination protections may not stop all potential violence or harassment that transgender and gender-nonconforming individuals face in public restrooms, they provide a much-needed basic layer of protection in accessing and utilizing facilities in accordance with one's gender identity and signal that transgender people should be treated with dignity.

In a review of debates about local ordinances or state legislation banning discrimination based on gender identity and expression in public accommodations, opponents typically attempt to seize on protections in these facilities to rebrand and reframe the nondiscrimination protections as a so-called "bathroom bill." Opponents will frequently claim that such legislation will allow for "men dressing up as women" to enter women's restrooms in order to hurt or assault female occupants.<sup>22</sup> Recently, opponents of the Equal Rights Ordinance in Houston, Texas, came to call the proposed nondiscrimination law the "Sexual Predator Protection Act." 23

In the more than two decades since the first state passed nondiscrimination protections on the basis of gender identity in public accommodations, there have been no known instances of sexual assault or violence in sex-segregated facilities as a result of these protections.<sup>24</sup> These nondiscrimination laws have not changed the fact that it is illegal to enter a restroom—or any facility—to harm or harass people. These nondiscrimination protections have not changed the illegality of actions ranging from voyeurism to rape. In every instance, these laws have been implemented successfully without any reported increase in public safety incidents related to the laws.

In Maine, which instituted gender-identity protections in 2005, the executive director of the state's Human Rights Commission was quoted as saying that there was "no factual basis" for the fears surrounding sexual assault.<sup>25</sup> Similarly, lawenforcement officers in other jurisdictions with protections found no increase in rape or sexual assaults stemming from gender identity and expression nondiscrimination laws.<sup>26</sup> Delaware Deputy Attorney General Patricia Dailey Lewis, head of the division of the Delaware Department of Justice tasked with combatting child predators, testified before the state senate's judiciary committee that "to suggest that children are going to be attacked [because of this law] is offensive and exploitative to children and to the parents that seek to protect them."27

#### Discrimination at the hands of law enforcement

The discrimination that LGBT individuals face in places of public accommodation is not limited to the private marketplace. Transgender respondents in the National Transgender Discrimination Survey reported their third-highest level of unequal treatment in government agencies and offices when compared to different categories of public accommodations. In fact, the highest reported rates of physical assaults against transgender individuals were perpetrated by law enforcement, according to that same survey.<sup>28</sup> Another report by BIENESTAR—a Latino community service and advocacy organization—surveyed more than 200 Latina transgender women in the Los Angeles area and found two-thirds reported experiencing verbal abuse from law enforcement, while another 21 percent experienced physical assault and 24 percent experienced sexual assault.<sup>29</sup>

Monica Jones, a transgender Arizonian, was arrested in April 2014 after she accepted a ride to a neighborhood bar by undercover police officers. Jones was charged and found guilty of "manifesting prostitution," despite that fact that she did not actually engage in prostitution and was targeted by the officers.

Following her conviction, Jones was subsequently housed in a male prison. The apparent profiling of Jones has led to the assertion that she was arrested for merely "walking while trans" and was a victim of law enforcement's persistent profiling of trans women of color as sex workers.<sup>31</sup>

When this profiling leads to incarceration, the consequences are particularly significant for LGBT people, particularly for LGBT people of color, as they are often segregated, mistreated, and harassed by prison staff and fellow inmates.<sup>32</sup> While recent regulations under the Prison Rape Elimination Act forbid prison-housing decisions based solely on genitalia and require voluntary placement in protective custody, LGBT individuals are still frequently housed in solitary confinement for a period of time.<sup>33</sup> Many transgender inmates are also housed in facilities based on biological sex, as opposed to their gender identity.

Unfortunately, most state LGBT public accommodation laws have not been interpreted to include prisons.<sup>34</sup> Some broader state definitions of public accommodations have been interpreted to include prisons; for instance, the expansive definition in the Americans with Disabilities Act, or ADA, is one of the few public accommodations or public entities laws that has been uniformly interpreted to include jails.<sup>35</sup>

#### Homeless shelters

Among the most vulnerable individuals in our society are those who rely on places of public accommodation not just for goods and services, but also for shelter. An average of 40 percent of homeless youth in the United States may be LGBT.<sup>36</sup> But despite making up nearly half of the youth population served by homeless shelters, LGBT homeless individuals of all ages face discrimination and barriers to access from homeless service providers, including shelters, across the country. The discrimination faced by homeless LGBT people seeking services is a result of both blatant discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity, as well as barriers that disproportionately exclude LGBT people.

A 2007 National Gay and Lesbian Task Force report found alarming instances of discrimination among LGBT homeless youth in several Detroit homeless shelters. In fact, some youth were denied access to shelters if they did not dress and present themselves in accordance with their gender assigned at birth. Another Michigan facility required LGBT youth to dress in orange to identify them and separate them from the other youth residing in the shelter.<sup>37</sup>

In the recent report, "Seeking Shelter: The Experiences and Unmet Needs of LGBT Homeless Youth," the Center for American Progress reported that one in five LGBT homeless youth were unable to access short-term services and shelters, with another 16 percent unable to get assistance with long-term housing. LGBT youth reported rates that were double those reported by non-LGBT homeless youth. In most instances, these disparities were caused by rules and regulations that affected LGBT youth more than their non-LGBT counterparts, ranging from clothing requirements to outright bans on sex between residents, which disproportionately affects lesbian, gay, and bisexual individuals as shelters are usually segregated by sex.<sup>38</sup>

In other instances, overt discrimination toward LGBT individuals kept them from gaining access to homeless shelters. In 2013, a transgender Washington, D.C., resident was denied access to the John L. Young Women's Shelter because of her gender identity. When she attempted to get a bed for the night, the transgender woman was told, "we don't do transgenders [sic] here. You have to leave." After filing suit against the shelter under D.C.'s Human Rights Act, a D.C. Superior Court judge issued an order requiring the shelter to end its exclusion of transgender women.<sup>40</sup>

Whether in spaces of daily use or facilities that provide life-saving care or shelter in times of need, LGBT Americans deserve equal protection from discrimination in public accommodations. The discrimination faced by LGBT people and their families currently excludes far too many Americans from spaces and services that are central to full participation in American life and the economy.

# LGBT Americans and housing

While some states have taken measures to protect LGBT people from housing discrimination, in the majority of states, it is still legal to refuse housing to an individual based on their sexual orientation or gender identity. Currently, 21 states and the District of Columbia protect against housing discrimination based on sexual orientation. Eighteen states and the District of Columbia protect against housing discrimination based on gender identity.<sup>2</sup> Among those with protections for gender identity—a person's deeply felt psychological identification as a man, woman, or some other gender—all but Illinois, Iowa, and Vermont protect against gender expression discrimination—the external manifestation of a person's gender identity—as well. This patchwork of legal protections places many LGBT people at risk of housing discrimination. Furthermore, since most local housing enforcement is funded through federal initiatives, states with anti-discrimination protections lack the resources to meaningfully enforce these laws.<sup>3</sup>

The location where one lives affects a number of well-being and stability indicators, including access to quality schools to economic opportunities.<sup>4</sup> Consequently, housing discrimination not only limits where people can live, but it also limits their opportunities to thrive.

### Types of housing discrimination

Housing discrimination against LGBT people takes many forms. In the rental market, discrimination may take the form of a landlord refusing to rent to LGBT people, verbally harassing tenants because of their sexual orientation or gender identity, charging LGBT tenants higher rent, or even refusing to show an apartment to two same-sex individuals who the landlord assumes are a couple. In the sale of housing, discrimination also includes falsely denying that a house is for sale or refusing to sell a house. In lending, it can include refusing to make a loan because of someone's sexual orientation or gender identity, setting different terms or conditions for taking out a loan, or even refusing to provide information regarding a loan.

Even worse, if landlords, realtors, lenders, or neighbors know LGBT people's sexual orientation or gender identity, LGBT people risk facing hostility, property damage, and even physical violence. For example, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, or FBI, found that nearly one-third of hate crimes motivated by sexual orientation occur either in or near a residence.<sup>5</sup> The National Coalition for Anti-Violence Program's 2013 hate violence report found nearly half of the incidents of hate violence against LGBT and HIV-affected people occurred in private residences. Thus, an individual's ability to access their choice of safe housing is critical for the well-being of LGBT people.

Discrimination against LGBT people in housing can take more obvious forms, such as a landlord explicitly saying that same-sex couples cannot rent an apartment or treating prospective buyers with hostility because of their gender identity—both clear examples of disparate treatment. Discrimination can also be seen in facially neutral policies that have a disproportionately discriminatory effect, or disparate impact, on a protected class.<sup>7</sup> For classes protected under fair housing laws, recognizing disparate impact as discrimination is critical for meaningful protection from discrimination. Where housing protections are enumerated for protected classes, more blatant forms of discrimination may be less common.8 A 2012 study by U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, or HUD, found that, while discrimination against racial and ethnic minorities is not as blatant as it was in the 1960s, it now tends to take forms that are more difficult for victims to detect in an individual incident. For example, in the study, black homebuyers were shown 18 percent fewer homes than white homebuyers. Disparate impact is more difficult to detect on an individual level but is still a form of discrimination that prevents access to housing.

Even among the Fair Housing Act's protected classes, there are an estimated 4 million annual fair housing law violations. However, the number of reported incidents is much lower.<sup>10</sup> There are a number of explanations for low reporting rates, including not recognizing treatment as discrimination, not knowing where to get assistance, fearing retaliation for reporting, or believing nothing will be done about the discrimination. In the case of discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity, the lack of protections means that there may in fact be no legal recourse.

The majority of fair housing complaints come from a concentrated set of states. Sixty percent of all complaints reported to National Fair Housing Alliance, or NFHA, members come from 3 of HUD's 10 regions. 11 However, these regions have the greatest number of private fair housing agencies and receive greater Fair Housing Initiatives Program, or FHIP, funding relative to other states, thus yielding better

enforcement and education services. 12 The result of more fair housing assistance is that people in these regions are more likely to report discrimination because they have more access to fair housing services, not necessarily that these regions have higher rates of discrimination. However even with more FHIP-funded efforts, discrimination against LGBT people may still be underreported. Only 5 out 150, or 3 percent, of FHIP grants in 2012 and 2 out of 131 grants, or 1.5 percent, in 2013 explicitly included discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity in their description of groups the grantees serve.<sup>13</sup>

Fortunately, NFHA collects information about instances of discrimination perpetrated against LGBT people, providing some information about the existence of housing discrimination against LGBT people, even though they are not a protected class under the Fair Housing Act. Since sexual orientation and gender identity are not listed as protected classes in the Fair Housing Act, people who experience discrimination based on these grounds may not be aware that the treatment they experienced is discrimination and, as a result, they do not report it. In 2013, NFHA members reported 268 complaints of discrimination based on sexual orientation, compared with 3,656 complaints based on race and 169 based on color. <sup>14</sup> This number is up from 175 complaints in 2012 and 101 in 2011. 15 NFHA members received 27 complaints based on gender identity or expression in 2013, down from 45 complaints in 2012. HUD and the Fair Housing Assistance Program, or FHAP, began investigating complaints of sexual-orientation and gender-identity discrimination in 2012 under the legal theory that such discrimination qualifies as sex discrimination because the unfair treatment is the result of biased assumptions about how people of a certain gender should behave. In 2013, HUD investigated 15 such complaints, and FHAP agencies investigated 72 complaints. <sup>16</sup> Data on the resolution of these investigations were unavailable at the time of writing this report.

### Rental properties

The most prevalent area of housing discrimination is the rental market. In 2013, private fair housing groups reported 16,694 complaints of discrimination in the rental market, compared with 472 complaints in real estate sales and 1,078 complaints in mortgage lending. 17 Since housing discrimination can be difficult to detect in an isolated instance, the most common method for testing housing discrimination is paired testing. This method uses equally qualified people seeking to buy or rent a property to systematically measure discrimination based on a particular characteristic of interest. The people in the test differ based on the type of discrimination being tested.<sup>18</sup>

In 2012, HUD conducted the first national matched-pair test examining discrimination in the rental housing market against gay men and lesbians relative to the treatment of different-sex couples. The investigation found that different-sex couples were consistently favored over same-sex couples in each of the 50 metropolitan markets tested. 19 The study used 7,000 email tests to determine whether same-sex couples are discriminated against when responding to rental units advertised online. Two nearly identical emails were sent in response to rental advertisements: one was from a different-sex couple and the other from a same-sex couple. Different-sex couples were favored over male same-sex couples in 15.9 percent of tests and over female same-sex couples in 15.6 percent of tests.<sup>20</sup>

The Michigan Fair Housing Commission conducted 120 paired tests in 2005 in which similarly situated testers posed as same-sex or different-sex couples looking to buy or rent a home or obtain a mortgage.<sup>21</sup> To make the impact of sexual-orientation-based discrimination easier to detect, the same-sex couples possessed higher incomes, larger down payments, and better credit, thus making them better candidates. Despite having better credentials, the study found that the different-sex couples were treated more favorably than the same-sex couples in 27 percent of all tests conducted. The disparity was even more pronounced in rental tests, with discrimination against the same-sex couple occurring in 33 percent of cases.<sup>22</sup> In Detroit, one landlord even told testers, "No drugs, prostitution, homosexuality, one-night stands."23 The study also found that different-sex couples experienced more favorable rental rates, greater levels of encouragement to apply, and lower application fees.

The Iowa Civil Rights Act, which protects people from housing discrimination based on sexual orientation, was invoked in a June 2013 verdict in favor of a male same-sex couple who was subjected to harassment based on their sexual orientation by their apartment complex's management. Every day for as long as the couple lived in the apartment complex, the on-site maintenance technician made derogatory statements and offensive gestures toward them. The couple complained to the management company, which did nothing to end the harassment. Forced to endure the daily torment or move, the couple moved out of the complex after two months of harassment. A jury awarded the couple \$72,000 and required the management company to change its complaint process and train all staff regarding their obligations under civil rights laws.<sup>24</sup>

Paired testing has not yet been conducted to study incidents of housing discrimination against transgender people. Such testing is needed to provide insight into systemic housing discrimination against this community. Nevertheless, a groundbreaking study on discrimination against transgender people by the National Center for Transgender Equality and the National LGBTQ Task Force found that 19 percent of survey respondents were refused a home or apartment and 11 percent had been evicted because of their gender identity.<sup>25</sup>

### Housing sales and lending

From refusing to sell a house to denying a loan, discrimination against LGBT people in housing sales and lending excludes them from a critical component of building wealth: homeownership.<sup>26</sup> In addition to discrimination in rental markets, the aforementioned Michigan study found discrimination in one out of four sales tests and 20 percent of mortgage lending tests.<sup>27</sup> Since the study only examined discriminatory practices at the beginning of the process, it is possible that discrimination in sales and lending could occur at later states in the transactions, which would not be reflected in this study. Only 59 percent of LGBT people own a home, making them 10 percent less likely to be homeowners than the general population.<sup>28</sup> In California, same-sex couples are 11 percent less likely to be homeowners than different-sex married couples, and lesbian, gay, and bisexual individuals are 23 percent less likely to be homeowners than their straight peers.<sup>29</sup>

Although paired testing has not yet been conducted to determine discrimination against transgender people, the National Center for Transgender Equality and the National LGBTQ Task Force study on discrimination against transgender people found only 32 percent of respondents reported being homeowners, compared with 65 percent of the general population.<sup>30</sup>

Discrimination in the sale of homes is not the only form of discrimination that prevents LGBT people from homeownership. The credit section of this report gives a detailed look at how a lack of protection from discrimination make home loans unavailable to LGBT people, which in turn prevents them from buying a home.

#### Housing insecurity

Discrimination places LGBT people at increased risk of housing insecurity. Despite the persistent stereotype that gay men and lesbians are wealthy, LGBT people are in fact at greater risk of poverty than non-LGBT people.<sup>31</sup> Compared with the general population, transgender people have twice the rate of extreme poverty and double the rate of unemployment.<sup>32</sup> A Williams Institute study found that 29 percent of LGBT people "did not have enough money to feed themselves or their families in the past year."33 Moreover, the lack of family recognition that LGBT people face in many states negatively affects their financial well-being by denying certain family-based tax credits or access to safety-net programs.<sup>34</sup> And while legal recognition for same-sex relationships is reaching more states, LGBT people still lack legal protection from discrimination—such as employment discrimination—thus contributing to higher poverty rates.<sup>35</sup>

LGBT people living in poverty have limited housing options, and these options are further limited by the fact that it is legal to discriminate against an individual based on sexual orientation and gender identity in more than half of the United States. Moreover, moving can be expensive and difficult. While Section 8 vouchers—a federal program to help people access housing through affordable rental housing or subsidized rent—can be portable, relocating may not be a feasible option because of moving fees or a tight housing market where few, if any, units accept these vouchers. Consequently, LGBT people who are dependent on housing assistance cannot easily relocate to a state with protections against discrimination.<sup>36</sup>

Discrimination in housing and the resulting housing insecurity is even more pronounced for those living at the intersection of multiple marginalized groups. Even though the Fair Housing Act protects against discrimination based on race, color, and national origin, LGBT people of color report significantly higher rates of housing discrimination than their white counterparts. The National Transgender Discrimination Survey found that 37 percent of transgender African Americans reported being evicted because of their gender identity, compared with 8 percent of transgender white respondents. Transgender Latino respondents, 29 percent were outright refused a home or apartment, compared with 15 percent of transgender white respondents.<sup>37</sup> Nearly half of non-citizen transgender Latinos and Latinas were refused housing due to discrimination, and more than one-quarter were evicted. Among transgender Asian American and Pacific Islanders, 21 percent reported that they were refused housing because of discrimination.

The combination of poverty and discrimination makes LGBT people particularly vulnerable to experiencing homelessness. In San Francisco, in 2013, 29 percent of people experiencing homelessness identified as LGBT.<sup>38</sup> Nationally, it is estimated that 40 percent of homeless youth are LGBT.<sup>39</sup> These risks are particularly acute for transgender people. One-fifth of respondents to the National Transgender Discrimination Survey reported experiencing homelessness at some point in their lives due to their gender identity, and nearly 2 percent were currently experiencing homelessness—nearly double the rate of the general U.S. population.<sup>40</sup>

#### Senior housing

Today, there are an estimated 3 million LGBT people who are 65 or older.<sup>41</sup> A lifetime of discriminatory laws preventing relationship recognition and permitting discrimination has left "the first out generation" vulnerable to housing insecurity.<sup>42</sup> A 2014 survey of LGBT older people ages 45 to 75 found that 13 percent were discriminated against on the basis of sexual orientation when searching for housing and 25 percent were discriminated against due to their gender identity.<sup>43</sup> The survey also found discrimination was more pronounced for LGBT older people of color, with 24 percent of LGBT older people of color reporting housing discrimination on the basis of race or ethnicity.<sup>44</sup>

These issues are even more pronounced in senior housing, such as retirement communities and assisted living facilities, where there are no national safeguards against discrimination in the application process or staff mistreatment on account of seniors' sexual orientation or gender identity. In 2013, the Equal Rights Center conducted matched-pair testing of older couples seeking senior housing and found discrimination against same-sex couples in 48 percent of tests. 45 In some states without anti-discrimination protections for sexual orientation in housing, such as Arizona, discrimination was found in nearly 80 percent of tests. 46 Another survey of LGBT seniors found that 23 percent of respondents experienced verbal or physical harassment from other residents related to their sexual orientation or gender identity and 20 percent were refused admission or abruptly discharged from senior housing for the same reason.<sup>47</sup>

Buildings that cater to LGBT seniors are opening up around the country, but there are not enough units to meet rising demand. For example, the John C. Anderson Apartments in Philadelphia have a 100-person waiting list. 48 And while LGBT-specific housing developments may be preferable for some LGBT seniors,

not all want or are able to afford to move into these communities. Nationwide protections are needed to prevent LGBT seniors from facing discrimination and housing insecurity—no matter where they live.

The fact that it is legal to refuse LGBT people access to housing in more than half of the United States violates the spirit of the Fair Housing Act, and national safeguards against housing discrimination based on these characteristics are critical. Passing the Fair Housing Act in 1968 was the beginning, not the end, of ensuring broad and inclusive protections against housing discrimination. In recognition of LGBT people's particular vulnerability to housing discrimination, policymakers must expand protections to include sexual orientation and gender identity.

## LGBT Americans and access to credit

In comparison to other areas of civil rights law such as employment and housing, the importance of protections in accessing credit may appear relatively small. However, discrimination in this process has potentially wide-ranging effects given the significant linkages among obtaining credit, finding and keeping affordable housing, accessing reliable transportation, and securing well-paying and stable jobs. Research demonstrates that discriminatory practices make particular communities more vulnerable to threats to credit, and these vulnerabilities likely extend to LGBT communities. While there have been few empirical analyses quantifying the incidence of discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity in applications for credit, there are clear opportunities for stigma and institutional discrimination to result in mistreatment of LGBT people.

#### How credit applications are assessed

The process of obtaining different types of credit—from mortgages to business loans and credit cards to student loans—occurs through multiple types of institutions that act as lenders. Lenders may take the form of banks, retail stores, or short-term lenders, each of which is regulated by different state or federal laws. One's ability to obtain credit and the terms under which that credit is obtained are determined through credit scoring—a mathematical process that compares an applicant's information to data from millions of other individuals to assess the likelihood that the applicant will be able to pay back a loan on time. There are a number of factors that contribute to a credit score, including:

- History of paying bills, including whether one pays on time
- Number, type, and age of accounts
- Whether any collection actions have been taken against an individual
- Whether one has ever filed for bankruptcy
- The degree of outstanding debt, including a comparison of the amount of debt relative to one's credit limit
- Any new applications for credit

In addition, other factors not present in one's credit report may affect the extension of credit. When applying for a mortgage loan, for example, the size of the down payment, one's income, and one's other debts may be included in the analysis. Different lenders utilize different systems to make determinations using these data, although they are generally analyzed through automated systems that are meant to produce objective decisions. However, LGBT people may be subject to mistreatment and discrimination during personal interactions with loan officers.

#### Existing credit nondiscrimination protections

The Equal Credit Opportunity Act, or ECOA, outlines factors that may not be used to determine whether an individual may obtain credit or to vary the terms of that credit, including race, color, religion, national origin, sex, marital status, age, or use of public assistance.<sup>2</sup> However, creditors may obtain such demographic information for use by federal agencies to enforce existing nondiscrimination laws.

Despite these protections, there are other pieces of information related to these protected classes that lenders may obtain and utilize in determining credit. For example, lenders may consider individuals' immigration status to assess whether they will be in the country long enough to repay the loan. Additionally, lenders may ask for information about individuals' marital status—even though protections exist on this factor—if they are applying for a joint account or if they live in a community property state. In community property states—Arizona, California, Idaho, Louisiana, Nevada, New Mexico, Texas, Washington, and Wisconsin—money earned by an individual in a married relationship belongs to both spouses. Furthermore, if someone applies for credit with a spouse, information about that person can be requested if the spouse will use the account or if the spouse's income, alimony, or child support payments are being used to make the credit determination.<sup>3</sup>

Currently, neither the ECOA nor any other form of federal legislation prohibits discrimination in credit on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity. At the state level, only 18 states and the District of Columbia have credit nondiscrimination laws that include sexual orientation and gender identity, with an additional three states that cover sexual orientation only.<sup>4</sup> As a result, it is legal in many jurisdictions for a lender to deny credit to LGBT individuals based on their sexual orientation or gender identity, to refuse to allow same-sex couples to file joint applications, or to offer unfavorable loan terms.5

Unfortunately, there are limited data available to define the scope of credit discrimination among LGBT communities. This is due partly to the lack of collection of sexual-orientation and gender-identity data that would allow for routine evaluations of lending practices. While further research is needed to fully understand where and how often discrimination and harassment affect access to credit for LGBT individuals, existing information suggests that the lack of nondiscrimination protections presents an unfair barrier for LGBT communities.

### Mortgage applications and housing

In the United States, the ability to buy a house is closely linked to the ability to secure a mortgage. Similar to their different-sex counterparts, same-sex couples who are homeowners are more likely to have a mortgage than own their homes outright, demonstrating the need to protect LGBT people from discrimination in the lending process. Based on the information gathered during the credit application process and the likelihood of personal interactions between loan officers and LGBT applicants, disparate treatment of individuals based on their actual or perceived sexual orientation or gender identity or expression may occur. Given the continued stigmatization of LGBT identity and same-sex relationships in the United States, the possibility of disparate treatment in the lending market is very real.<sup>7</sup>

Analyses based on data available under the Home Mortgage Disclosure Act show that pairs of same-sex borrowers were denied mortgages at higher rates than different-sex pairs in which a man was the primary applicant, although at approximately the same rate as different-sex pairs in which a woman was the primary applicant. Additionally, the rate at which same-sex pairs had applications that were withdrawn or incomplete was higher than different-sex pairs in which a man was the primary applicant.8 These data do not provide insight into the reason for rejected or incomplete applications and are not limited to same-sex couples, as they may also include pairs of same-sex borrowers who are relatives, business partners, or otherwise involved. Nevertheless, they highlight a trend that merits further exploration.

A survey of LGBT individuals in Anchorage, Alaska, reveals more direct evidence of credit discrimination. The survey showed that a small but disturbing percentage of respondents reported being denied a loan or line of credit on the basis of sexual orientation, gender identity, or gender presentation when otherwise qualified.9 While the survey was specific to one city, individual cases from other locations suggest that the problem extends further.

For instance, a Florida Bank of America branch denied Patty Snyder a mortgage in 2012 after she listed her same-sex partner's mother as her co-signer. The bank justified the denial on the grounds that the relationship between Snyder and her partner's mother was not recognized. Snyder filed a complaint with Department of Housing and Urban Development, or HUD, which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, gender identity, and marital status in Federal Housing Authority-insured loans under its 2012 Equal Access Rule. HUD reached a settlement with Bank of America in 2013, highlighting the agency's ability to take action in cases of discrimination. 10 However, such protections remain unavailable for individuals pursuing the many types of conventional mortgages and other loans not under HUD's jurisdiction, including car loans or small business loans.

A same-sex couple in California filed a similar case against Bank of America in 2012 for refusing to take the incomes of both individuals into account in determining their eligibility for a loan modification on their home. Bank of America cited their lack of a legal relationship under California law. The couple alleged that the bank's actions constituted discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation in violation of the state's civil rights act. 11 While details on the outcome of this case are unavailable, it provides compelling evidence both for further collection of data, as well as clear protections for LGBT individuals, regardless of what type of mortgage or loan they seek.

This unfair treatment in mortgage applications has a cyclical effect on access to other types of loans because only some financial transactions contribute to a person's credit score. For example, paying one's mortgage on time builds credit, while paying rent or utility bills frequently does not, giving preference to those who are financially able to purchase a home despite an equal degree of responsible behavior. 12 There is some evidence indicating that LGBT individuals are less likely to be homeowners than their non-LGBT counterparts, <sup>13</sup> meaning that the different treatment of rent payments and mortgage payments has a disparate, negative impact on the ability of LGBT people to build credit.

### Gender markers and application materials

National Transgender Discrimination Survey data indicate a high likelihood that transgender and gender non-conforming people will be mistreated when presenting documentation that does not appear to match their gender presentation. In that survey, more than 40 percent of respondents reported problems when presenting incongruent identification in the ordinary course of life, including 40 percent reporting harassment and 3 percent reporting assault.

Obtaining identification documents that include the correct name and gender markers is a burdensome process for transgender individuals in most states. Only an estimated 67 percent of transgender people have been able to update at least one identity document and only roughly half of those respondents have been able to update all identity documents and records. The remaining one-third have no identity documentation consistent with their gender identity.<sup>14</sup> As a result, requirements that identity documents must be obtained and referenced as part of the credit application process can result in discrimination against people based on gender identity or expression.

While all individuals have the right to keep credit accounts after legally changing their name, 15 situations in which individuals must present specific or multiple documents to verify their identity, combined with inflexible policies or personal bias by loan officers, create an opportunity for discrimination. Additionally, a lack of data collection that is inclusive of gender identity makes the extent to which transgender people experience difficulties in maintaining accounts after obtaining updated identification unclear.

Rosa v. Park West Bank, a case litigated in 2000 by Gay and Lesbian Advocates and Defenders, or GLAD, provides a glimpse of how discrimination based on gender identity and expression can unfold. 16 After looking at the identification cards presented by a transgender individual in Massachusetts, a bank loan officer at Park West Bank refused to provide her with a loan application unless she went home to change and returned in more traditionally masculine clothing. While the Federal Appeals Court ultimately agreed that the applicant could pursue a claim of sex discrimination under the Equal Credit and Opportunity Act, 17 the case highlighted the barriers that transgender and gender-nonconforming applicants face and the need for explicit protections in statute, beyond court interpretations of what constitutes sex-based discrimination. Although there has been progress in the several years since the case was litigated—including the passage of legislation in Massachusetts prohibiting discrimination in credit on the basis of gender identity or expression—national research indicates that harassment and discrimination against transgender individuals persists in all spheres of life.<sup>18</sup>

## Economic insecurity

LGBT people may also be at a disadvantage in applying for credit as a result of occupational and economic insecurity. For example, 2010 American Community Survey data show that within several racial minority subgroups, members of samesex couples report higher unemployment rates than their different-sex counterparts, including among African American couples (9 percent versus 7 percent), Latino couples (7 percent versus 6 percent), and American Indian and Alaska Native couples (12 percent versus 6 percent). Unemployment rates for individuals in same-sex couples within these racial minority groups were also higher than for individuals in white same-sex couples at 4 percent. 19 Lacking a stable income can negatively affect one's ability to secure a loan, and the greater proportion of samesex couples of color who are unemployed puts them at a relative disadvantage.

Additionally, available research demonstrates a greater vulnerability to poverty based on sexual orientation, even when controlling for other factors.<sup>20</sup> Transgender people report strikingly high levels of economic instability, despite the presence of protective factors such as greater educational attainment.<sup>21</sup> There is evidence of wage disparities based on sexual orientation, 22 which are even more pronounced for LGB people of color.<sup>23</sup> Survey research also finds that LGB people and same-sex couples are more likely to report receiving support from public assistance programs.<sup>24</sup> Given evidence that lower-income families are charged higher interest rates than families of higher incomes, 25 this discrimination increases the costs of borrowing money among families who can least afford to pay it back. Difficulty in obtaining credit can also arise from medical debt. Data from a nationally representative survey of low- and middle-income LGBT adults show that 3 in 10 respondents carried medical debt in the year prior to the survey. Additionally, 37 percent of bisexual respondents and nearly 50 percent of African American respondents reporting having unpaid medical bills.<sup>26</sup> Historically, medical debt has been treated akin to other kinds of debt, which unfairly lowered the credit scores of those affected, including significant numbers of LGBT people. A May 2014 report from the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau has sparked some changes to the role of medical debt in credit score formulas, but the impact of these changes may take several years to unfold.<sup>27</sup>

As a result of the obstacles to obtaining credit for low-income people, the many LGBT individuals experiencing economic instability, unemployment, and accumulated medical debt have inadequate access to loans and other lines of credit.

## The intersection between race and LGBT identity in access to credit

While the law states that race, color, religion, national origin, sex, marital status, age, or use of public assistance may not be used to discriminate against credit applicants, there is evidence of remaining unfair and predatory lending practices that disproportionately harm communities of color. The lack of evidence on the impact of discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity on one's ability to obtain credit precludes drawing firm conclusions about systematic differential treatment of LGBT people. However, they are more likely to identify as people of color than non-LGBT people, meaning that existing research on race-based credit discrimination may shed light on the experiences of a significant share of the LGBT community.<sup>28</sup>

Research shows racial disparities in credit scores, 29 which can be explained in part by discriminatory lending practices and limited opportunities to build credit. Numerous studies have shown that African Americans and Latinos have lower credit scores overall than whites.<sup>30</sup> There is also evidence that applicants of color are pushed toward higher-cost products through the geographic clustering of office branches or targeted advertising practices.<sup>31</sup> For instance, high-cost payday and auto title lenders are largely located in low-income communities and communities of color, putting financially vulnerable consumers in danger of losing their vehicles or becoming trapped in a cycle of growing debt.<sup>32</sup>

Although many of the worst practices from the subprime mortgage lending market have been addressed through regulatory mechanisms put in place after the 2008 housing crisis, previous research showed that borrowers of color were more likely to be rejected, offered less favorable mortgage loan terms, or referred to subprime lenders compared to white borrowers.<sup>33</sup> For example, a 2000 study showed that black applicants across the income spectrum were nearly three times more likely to get a loan from a subprime lender compared to other applicants.<sup>34</sup> Audit research conducted before the 2008 regulations showed that black applicants are less likely to be referred to a lender's prime borrowing division, are less likely to receive a quote for a loan, and when given a quote, are shown higher interest rates than white applicants with similar characteristics.<sup>35</sup> These practices place an unfair burden on people of color and LGBT communities, making it harder for them to get ahead.

Access to credit is critical for LGBT individuals who are committed to building better and more prosperous lives for themselves and contributing to the national economy—including purchasing new homes, securing access to necessary transportation, or embarking on a new business enterprise. As long as it is legal for creditors to treat the identities and relationships of LGBT applicants differently than those of other applicants, however, LGBT individuals' ability to secure adequate and affordable credit remains uncertain. Furthermore, ongoing disparities in credit access for people of color and low-income people have a disproportionately negative impact on LGBT individuals. Addressing these difficulties will require policy changes to ensure equitable treatment for all individuals seeking credit, as well as concerted attention to better understand the disparate experiences of LGBT people.

## LGBT Americans and education

A high-quality education is vital to the success of today's young people. When education works well, it offers opportunities for social development, skill building, critical thinking, and preparation for civic engagement. Unfortunately, the educational system earns a failing grade in meeting the needs of LGBT students. A patchwork of state and federal protections leaves too many LGBT young people vulnerable to discrimination during a time when they need consistent support and affirmation as they form their personal identities and develop life goals.

While strides made by the U.S. Department of Education have offered important and groundbreaking protections for transgender students under Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, the continued omission of sexual orientation and a lack of clarity about what constitutes discrimination on the basis of gender identity mean that the work must continue. Furthermore, protections that apply only to programs receiving government funding or that contain religious exemptions ignore the needs of students at many private and religiously affiliated schools. Only explicit nondiscrimination protections on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity that apply to all students—in elementary, secondary, and higher education and in public as well as private schools—can ensure equal access to the full benefits of education for LGBT young people.

## LGBT families and early education

Policymakers are increasingly acknowledging the importance of promoting access to and investing in early childhood programs, which research has shown produces long-term benefits both to individuals and society. Children who receive highquality early education are less likely to drop out of school, get tracked into special education programs, and be arrested for a violent crime, and they are more likely to attend college. It is critical to recognize young children's right to early educational opportunities—and this right should extend to all children, regardless of their sexual orientation and gender identity or that of their family members.

Few protections currently exist to ensure that the children of same-sex couples can attend the same preschools as their peers. In June 2014, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services' Administration for Children and Families issued guidance to Head Start grantees clarifying eligibility guidelines for families of same-sex couples in conjunction with the Supreme Court's *United States v.* Windsor decision—which struck down the federal ban on same-sex marriage and further advising grantees that "family support and parent engagement activities should be inclusive and supportive of single, coupled, and married LGBT parents." However, no federal legislation explicitly prohibits discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity in early education programs, and even fewer protections exist for private programs. As a result, young children suffer the consequences of adult prejudice. For instance, a religious preschool in New Mexico denied a three-year-old from enrolling, citing the relationship between his two fathers.<sup>3</sup> In less extreme circumstances, LGBT parents must make the difficult choice between placing their children in programs that are not accepting of their family or struggling to provide an early education that is welcoming but more expensive or located further away.4

Many early education programs would also benefit from a better understanding of how to support the self-expression of transgender and gender-nonconforming children during an important period of child development. When early childhood providers lack the tools to provide affirming care, the effect can be harmful. Anecdotal evidence provides a glimpse of the restrictions that some young transgender and gender-nonconforming children experience in early education programs, including teachers who refuse to let children learn to spell their preferred name,<sup>5</sup> discourage them from dressing with clothing designated for boys or girls only,6 deny them access to sex-segregated spaces,7 or not allow into their program children who refuse to identify with their sex assigned at birth.8

While additional research is needed to fully understand the experiences and needs of LGBT children and families in early educational settings, they deserve equal access to affordable and quality preschool programs, whether privately run or administered by the state or federal government. Enacting nondiscrimination protections in education, public accommodations, and programs receiving government funding is an important step to ensure that all young children receive nurturing and supportive opportunities to learn during their early years.

#### Discrimination in K-12 schools

Elementary and secondary school represents a unique environment in which young people should have a safe space to learn and mature, develop skills to engage with the world around them, and establish the confidence to put these skills into action. Instead of finding a welcoming space to tackle the challenges that accompany academic enrichment and personal growth, however, LGBT students find significant barriers to reaching their full potential. Too many students attend school without nondiscrimination policies that include sexual orientation and gender identity. On the federal level, Title IX provides some protections to transgender and gender-nonconforming students, but these do not apply to private K-12 schools that do not receive government funding. Only 13 states plus the District of Columbia have nondiscrimination laws that specifically protect LGBT students, while Wisconsin has protections based on sexual orientation alone. However, many of these state laws also do not apply to private schools. While some states have specific legislation protecting students from discrimination in education, others define education as a form of public accommodation.9

With few existing protections, LGBT young people and those perceived as LGBT experience troubling rates of violence and harassment in school settings, exclusion from school and extracurricular activities, and inequalities in treatment by school personnel. Denying LGBT students an equal opportunity to pursue education and obtain diplomas contributes to negative health outcomes and decreased well-being, including high rates of suicide attempt, school drop-out, poor mental health, and homelessness.<sup>10</sup>

#### Bullying, harassment, and school safety

A sense of safety is a prerequisite for personal and academic success. For this reason, the U.S. Department of Education has stated that certain types of harassment—including gender- and race-based harassment—may constitute discrimination if it is sufficiently "severe, persistent, or pervasive" to affect the student's education or create a hostile environment.<sup>11</sup> For many LGBT students, attending school means feeling constantly under threat. The statistics are disturbing: A survey of LGBT middle and high school students conducted by the Gay, Lesbian and Straight Education Network, or GLSEN, in 2013 found that more than half of respondents reported feeling unsafe at school as a result of their sexual orientation, and more than one-third reported feeling unsafe because of how they express their gender. 12 Three-quarters of LGBT students said they frequently hear the

word "gay" used negatively at school. One-third of LGBT students report physical harassment at school based on their sexual orientation, and 17 percent report assault.<sup>13</sup> Finally, nearly 60 percent of LGBT students reported experiencing sexual harassment at school.<sup>14</sup> Physical and verbal harassment presents a similar problem for significant numbers of students with LGBT family members. 15

There is little doubt that such harassment creates an environment that makes it more difficult for LGBT students to learn. Research shows that higher levels of victimization among LGBT youth are correlated with lower GPAs. 16 The effects of bullying and harassment reach beyond students who have been victimized directly, as exposure to bullying also has negative implications for the mental health of bystanders—meaning the presence of bullying can lead to a poor learning environment for the entire school community. 17

In many cases, school personnel do not adequately respond to instances of bullying and harassment, deepening the harm to students. Approximately 57 percent of LGBT students avoid telling school employees about the harassment they experience, often because they expect staff will do nothing, are afraid of how staff will react, or worry about making the situation worse. 18 When students do report, these fears are often realized: 62 percent of LGBT students in the GLSEN survey indicated that staff took no action in response to reports of harassment and assault or told students to simply ignore it.<sup>19</sup> Indeed, educators sometimes initiate the harassment: 51 percent of LGBT students report hearing homophobic remarks from teachers or other staff, and 56 percent report hearing negative comments from school staff about a student's gender expression.<sup>20</sup>

Even if school personnel do intervene, they may do so in a way that exacerbates the problem. LGB students are more likely than straight students to be in a physical fight; data on transgender students are not available, but anecdotal evidence suggests they may experience similar trends.<sup>21</sup> Zero-tolerance policies and staff bias mean that all individuals involved in a school fight or other incidents of bullying or harassment frequently receive punishment. LGBT students are often penalized even if the LGBT participants were targeted as victims by other students, acted in self-defense, or were caught in an ongoing cycle of violence and victimization that the school allowed to go unaddressed. In some cases, LGBT students receive most or all of the blame for such incidents, and staff may discipline them instead of the perpetrator.<sup>22</sup> Staff may also address situations of violence by segregating the student rather than seeking to resolve the underlying problem. For example, in 2012, Gay and Lesbian Advocates and Defenders shared the story of a student who was punched at least weekly in the halls; the school's only response was to have an adult accompany the youth between classes, further isolating him from his peers.<sup>23</sup>

## School policies and disciplinary practices

Explicit discrimination within school policies and selective enforcement of codes of conduct deny LGBT students the opportunity to be themselves at school and put them at risk of harsh punishments that interrupt learning time. Dress codes with gender-based requirements have a disproportionately negative impact on LGBT students, with 34 percent of respondents in the GLSEN survey reporting that their school prevented students from wearing clothing deemed inappropriate on the basis of gender.<sup>24</sup> Gender-nonconforming students of color are particularly at risk for disciplinary action based on their gender identity, expression, or presentation—such as one student who received a week-long suspension for wearing hair extensions, even though his female classmates were permitted to do so.<sup>25</sup>

Personal bias when enforcing other school policies also results in unjustified disciplinary actions against LGBT youth. Research indicates that LGBT students receive harsher punishments from school authorities than their peers for similar offenses. 26 For instance, LGBT students report that they are prevented from engaging in even minor displays of intimacy with same-sex partners, while non-LGBT students display affection often without consequence.<sup>27</sup> According to the GLSEN survey, 39 percent of students attended schools where LGBT students were sanctioned for similar displays of affection as their non-LGBT peers.<sup>28</sup>

These disparities are indicative of a clear tendency to discriminate against LGBT students as a result of their sexual orientation or gender identity. Indeed, a small but disturbing 9 percent of respondents to the GLSEN survey reported that simply being out as an LGBT person at school resulted in discipline.<sup>29</sup> Data suggesting that schools discourage students from advocating for or expressing interest in LGBT equality support this finding. For instance, although courts have repeatedly ruled that restricting a student's choice of clothing or political expression may constitute a violation of the First Amendment, school administrators continue to enforce unfair limits on LGBT students, with 24 percent of students reporting that their schools prevent them from wearing items supporting LGBT issues.<sup>30</sup>

Importantly, the disparate treatment of LGBT students also flows into school curricula, directly affecting academic content. Twenty-four percent of students in the GLSEN survey reported that their schools have prevented pupils from discussing or writing about LGBT topics during class assignments.<sup>31</sup> In some places, curricular discrimination extends beyond individual teacher preferences or school policies, representing a more systemic problem. Eight states currently have some version of a "no promo homo" law that prohibits educators from discussing LGBT issues or mandates that educators portray same-sex relationships negatively.<sup>32</sup>

### Unequal access to school clubs and activities

In addition to experiencing discrimination in the classroom, LGBT students are denied access to extracurricular activities that enrich learning, promote socialization, build resilience, develop leadership skills, and provide material for resumes and college applications.<sup>33</sup> Despite guidance from the U.S. Department of Education stating that public secondary schools permitting student clubs must also permit gay/straight alliances, or GSAs, under the Equal Access Act, school administrators continue to erect barriers against the formation of supportive student groups. Discouraging GSAs denies LGBT students access not only to the club itself but also to the wide range of benefits associated with having a GSA at school, including improvements in academic achievement and school climate and reductions in victimization, school drop-out rates, and suicidality.<sup>34</sup>

According to the GSLEN survey, nearly 20 percent of LGBT students said they have been hindered in forming or promoting a GSA or other school club that is supportive of LGBT issues.<sup>35</sup> School personnel sometimes attempt to ban the formation of GSAs altogether, even though courts have generally upheld students' right to create a GSA.<sup>36</sup> Administrators may also enact more subtle restrictions, such as informing students that they "can't tell anybody" about their involvement in a GSA<sup>37</sup> or pressuring teachers not to act as an advisor to a GSA—a particular concern in states where it is still legal to fire an employee on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity. Students who do not attend public secondary schools face even more barriers: The Equal Access Act does not apply to private schools, and because the laws of individual states determine the definition of secondary schools, the rights of public middle school students to form a GSA in some jurisdictions are also limited or unclear.

LGBT students encounter similar discriminatory policies that limit their participation in other school activities that are core to the educational experience for many students. Approximately 28 percent of students reported attending schools that prevent students from going to school dances with another student of the same gender.<sup>38</sup> Participation in school sports teams can also be difficult, particularly for transgender students who are prohibited in many states from playing on teams that are consistent with their gender identities or who live in states that lack affirmative policies permitting them to play.<sup>39</sup> And even when LGBT students do participate in sports, many experience high rates of harassment or get labeled as disruptive—even though athletic involvement can promote better academic and mental health outcomes for LGBT students.<sup>40</sup>

## Failure to recognize gender identity

All students deserve to attend school and have their gender identity recognized and validated. However, few states have adopted policies to guarantee that transgender students receive the full benefits of an education. Moreover, the lack of specific federal guidance outlining the rights of transgender students permits school administrators, educators, and other school staff to interpret existing protections in a manner that enables persistent discrimination against transgender and gender-nonconforming students.

As a result, school is often a time of uncertainty for transgender young people and their families. Students who have made the decision to transition must become their own advocates with school personnel, most of whom lack any training on working with transgender students. Additionally, some school personnel allow personal beliefs to interfere with supporting transgender students or prioritize the unfounded concerns of other students and parents over the safety and well-being of transgender youth.<sup>41</sup>

The implications of refusing to recognize a student's gender identity ripple into nearly all aspects of the student's education. According to the most recent GLSEN survey, 42 percent of transgender students have been prevented from using their preferred name at school, and 59 percent have been required to use the bathroom or locker room of their sex assigned at birth. 42 Additional forms of discrimination include using incorrect gender markers on school records, inappropriately communicating confidential information about the student's sex assigned at birth or medical history without the permission of the student, and limiting the student's access to gender-segregated activities or spaces—all of which can create anxiety and interfere with learning.

#### Impact on students in K-12 education

Discrimination has a profound and disruptive impact on a student's education. Nearly one-third of LGBT students reported missing at least one entire day of school in the previous month due to feeling unsafe or uncomfortable. For similar reasons, some students also alter their activities during the course of the school day in ways that limit their opportunities for academic learning and physical and social development. For example, 32 percent of students report that they avoided physical education classes, 21 percent avoided school athletic fields and facilities,

and 20 percent avoided the school cafeteria.<sup>43</sup> In some cases, disruption to the student's education is so severe that families enroll the student in a different school often by paying for private tuition or relocating to a new city or town with a better school climate, both of which can carry a significant financial cost and can be inaccessible for low-income families.<sup>44</sup> These disruptions can make it more difficult for a student to graduate or can negatively affect their academic aspirations. 45

Disciplinary policies and practices that unfairly target LGBT youth for suspensions and expulsions also interrupt student learning time and increase the likelihood of involvement with the juvenile justice system, with a particularly heavy impact on students of color. 46 While data on graduation rates for LGBT students are limited, research does show that students who interact with the juvenile justice system are less likely to return to school or obtain their high school diplomas.<sup>47</sup> Disciplinary trouble at school can also exacerbate tension between students and their families—a particularly troubling phenomenon for LGBT students who are at risk of family rejection and homelessness.<sup>48</sup>

Research shows that LGBT young people have an increased likelihood of a variety of negative health outcomes and risk behaviors, including suicidal thoughts and other mental health issues, substance use, violence, high-risk sexual behaviors, and unhealthy weight management. 49 Health disparities among LGBT youth have a complex set of causes that extend beyond school environments; however, the education system can play a significant role in either exacerbating health risks or promoting resiliency. For instance, one study demonstrated that LGB students living in cities and states with positive school climates and protective factors such as the presence of a GSA or the prohibition of harassment based on sexual orientation and gender identity—reported fewer suicidal thoughts. 50 Promoting positive physical and mental health through supportive policies is a key element of building student success.

## Discrimination in higher education

In recent years, well-meaning advocates have advised LGBT youth to look forward to life after high school, telling them that when thinking about being a LGBT person, eventually, "It gets better." 51 Higher education, according to this narrative, represents the road to a happy and prosperous future. Cultural scripts suggest that college provides a unique opportunity in a young person's life to break free of the constraints imposed by family or place of birth and start fresh. More practically, a degree from an institution of higher education is increasingly mandatory for ambitious young people seeking to prepare themselves for careers of their choice.

However, LGBT college students too often discover that life does not, in fact, get better once they are on college campuses. Persistent harassment, discriminatory policies, and uneven access to campus resources translate into subpar educational experiences for LGBT students. While media attention has largely focused on blatant displays of bias at religious institutions, LGBT students encounter challenges to their personal and academic progress at schools across America—regardless of whether they are attending a small private college or a large public university or whether they are pursuing an associate's degree for the first time or returning to school to obtain a Ph.D. Many of the problems that LGBT college students face resemble those experienced by their younger counterparts in elementary and secondary schools, such as physical and verbal harassment and a refusal to recognize student gender identities; other issues are specific to college and university settings.

Of the more than 4,000 degree-granting colleges and universities in the country, approximately 80 percent lack basic nondiscrimination policies that are fully inclusive of both sexual orientation and gender identity and expression.<sup>52</sup> While the protections offered by Title IX's prohibition on the basis of sex do apply to public schools, as well as most private colleges and universities that receive federal financial aid funding, the lack of clear nondiscrimination guidelines and overly restrictive policies mean that discrimination continues to occur. Where academic institutions overwhelmingly fail to provide equal opportunities to LGBT students, federal and state governments must step in to clarify existing protections and legislate new ones in order to remove unfair obstacles to academic achievement for LGBT individuals.

#### Admissions and attendance

For aspiring LGBT college students, the application process is complicated by institutionalized bias. Because there are few guarantees of nondiscrimination on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity, LGBT students may hesitate to come out in application materials, which limits their ability to discuss examples of personal leadership demonstrated by involvement in GSAs or LGBT advocacy efforts.<sup>53</sup> Recent examples indicate that such fears are not unfounded: A 20-yearold nursing student was denied readmission to a Baptist school in Missouri in 2014 after he came out as gay and university officials revoked an earlier letter of acceptance and invitation to apply to the school's honors program, informing him that he was in violation of the school's morality clause.<sup>54</sup> Similarly, already enrolled LGBT students may legally be expelled or forced to transfer as a result of codes of conduct that prohibit same-sex sexual or romantic behavior or that view LGBT identities as in conflict with school values.55

For transgender students, the decision about whether or not to disclose their identity is often rendered irrelevant by gender markers on application materials such as high school transcripts or government-issued documents. Many sex-segregated schools lack admissions policies on transgender students, while others attempt to confirm the student's gender identity though documentation that may not be obtainable, rather than accepting the student's self-identification. As a result, students can be denied admission to programs that are in fact consistent with their gender identities—such as when Smith College, a private women's school in Massachusetts, rejected the application of Calliope Wong, a high school senior and transgender woman.<sup>56</sup>

Even if accepted to an academic program, LGBT students may struggle to attend for financial reasons. At a time when tuition costs have skyrocketed, increasing more than 1,000 percent in the past three decades,<sup>57</sup> financial aid provides the only means for many students to attend. This assistance is particularly important for LGBT students who are homeless, are working low-wage jobs, or have been rejected by their families. Despite this, 11 percent of respondents to a national survey of transgender individuals reported they had lost or were denied financial aid or scholarships as a result of their gender identity or expression. 58 And while the Free Application for Federal Student Aid, or FAFSA, now makes it easier for same-sex couples or their children to accurately provide their family information, it continues to require that applicants use the name associated with their Social Security number. Additionally, it requires that applicants who were assigned male at birth have registered with the Selective Service, complicating the process for transgender students who may be unclear on the registration requirements and who do not receive the gender-specific prompts and information about the Selective Service that other applicants receive while completing the FAFSA online. Because of the specific requirements for providing information related to names and gender markers, the financial aid process can result in rejected application forms or delayed processing of applications for transgender students and can out a transgender student to university administrators.<sup>59</sup>

## Housing and facilities

Once on campus, LGBT students face a host of additional challenges. Foremost among these for many students is securing safe, stable, and gender-appropriate housing and accessing other campus facilities. A combination of harassment from other students and inadequate or discriminatory policies limits access to oncampus dorm rooms, restrooms, and locker rooms, a clear indication to LGBT

students that they are not full members of the campus community. For instance, roommate conflicts over sexual orientation or gender identity may result in the temporary or permanent removal of the LGBT student from their own dorm, rather than the removal of the student filing the complaint.<sup>60</sup>

The gaps created by housing policies based on unfounded prejudices are particularly harmful for transgender students. Research indicates that one in five transgender individuals were not allowed to access gender-appropriate housing while in college. 61 Although best practices call for transgender students to be housed according to their gender identities, many schools instead place them in dorm rooms according to their sex assigned at birth, mandate that they live in single rooms only, or force them to find housing off campus. 62 While individual transgender students have different rooming preferences, blanket restrictions such as these ignore the identities of transgender students and deny them opportunities afforded to other students, such as developing interpersonal connections with roommates and living in a location convenient to academic buildings. These policies can result in financial penalties if the university does not offset costs for offcampus housing or single dormitory rooms, which are frequently more expensive.

Similarly, according to a survey of transgender adults, nearly one-quarter of respondents were denied access to the appropriate bathroom or other facilities during college; rates were higher for transgender respondents of color and transgender respondents with a disability.<sup>63</sup> Transgender women in particular have a higher risk of being denied gender-appropriate housing and access to campus facilities.<sup>64</sup> Failure to ensure consistent access to sex-segregated facilities on the basis of gender identity is detrimental to the physical health, safety, and emotional well-being of students and limits their participation in campus life. 65

Notably, well-documented cases of these disparities in access to campus housing and facilities have occurred at a broad range of schools across the country, including private colleges, as well as public universities. 66 While some limited protections for transgender and gender-nonconforming students do exist under Title IX, no federal guidelines explain how colleges and universities should ensure nondiscrimination in campus housing, and no explicit protections exist for gender-conforming LGB students. Furthermore, the religious exemptions contained in Title IX allow discrimination to occur without consequence at some private institutions, even if they are recipients of federal funds through financial aid programs. For instance, the language contained in Title IX caused the U.S. Department of Education to grant an exemption for George Fox University—a Christian university in Oregon—in response to a complaint filed by a young transgender man whose request to live with other male students on campus was denied.<sup>67</sup>

## School records and gender markers

A further complication is that many universities create unnecessary barriers for transgender students seeking to change their names or gender markers on school records or prevent them from doing so altogether. LGBT student advocacy organization Campus Pride has identified only 114 schools that permit students to use their preferred rather than legal name on campus records and documents, and only 47 schools have policies allowing students to change the gender listed on campus records without evidence of medical intervention, which many students find costly or undesirable.<sup>68</sup> The refusal to recognize student names and gender identities is a particularly large barrier for low-income students, who may struggle to pay fees associated with legal name and gender changes and who are more likely to attend community colleges, where policies allowing preferred name and gender marker use are especially rare. <sup>69</sup> As a result, transgender graduates are vulnerable to additional discrimination and invasive questioning when applying for jobs, seeking entrance to graduate schools, or in other situations where college documents are required.<sup>70</sup>

#### School health services

Colleges and universities frequently fail to provide LGBT students with adequate and equal health services. A study of campus counseling center websites found that only 30 percent stated that they offered individual counseling specifically for LGBT students and only 11 percent offered LGBT counseling groups. 71 Feedback from college students indicates that mental health counseling services often lack competency in providing adequate services to LGBT students, particularly transgender students. In one survey of 50 transgender college students, only three undergraduate respondents said their counselors had been "helpful, knowledgeable, and very supportive," and similar trends were observed for transgender graduate students in the same study.<sup>72</sup> For instance, study participants reported being turned away from campus counseling centers, getting referred to unknowledgeable or unsupportive professionals, or not receiving adequate assistance.

Additionally, many campus health insurance plans exclude transition-related services, denying transgender students access to the medically necessary services that many need to be successful in higher education. According to Campus Pride, approximately 57 colleges and universities out of more than 4,000 degree-granting schools across the country cover hormones and gender confirmation surgeries for students, with an additional 20 schools covering hormones only.<sup>73</sup>

## Campus safety and climate

Discrimination by campus safety officers poses a significant threat to LGBT students. Statistics indicate that LGBT students are a vulnerable student population that requires the protection of campus security personnel, as well as prompt and sensitive responses to victimization. Approximately one-quarter of all oncampus hate crimes reported for 2013 under the Clery Act, which governs the disclosure of campus security and crime information, were categorized as based on bias due to sexual orientation.<sup>74</sup> Despite this, LGBT students frequently find themselves wrongfully targeted and discriminated against by campus safety officers. For instance, Andraya Williams, a transgender student at a North Carolina Community College, was interrogated by a campus security guard after using a women's restroom on campus, asked to "prove" her gender identity, and escorted off the campus and told she would be suspended.<sup>75</sup> Her story is not unique and points to an inability among campus security personnel to prevent or respond to violence against LGBT individuals.

In addition to reported hate crimes, LGBT college students experience significantly higher rates of harassment than their non-LGBT peers. Research indicates that 23 percent of LGB respondents in one survey reported experiencing harassment, compared with 12 percent of their straight peers. Rates are even higher for transgender individuals, according to one survey of LGBT college students, with 38 percent of feminine-presenting, 39 percent of masculine-presenting, and 31 percent of gender-nonconforming students reporting harassment, compared with 20 percent of non-transgender men and 19 percent of non-transgender women.<sup>76</sup> Additionally, data suggest that LGBT students are less likely than other students to feel comfortable in their classroom, department, and overall campus. This harassment is compounded for LGBT respondents of color, who are generally less likely to feel comfortable with the classroom climate than their white peers.<sup>77</sup>

LGBT students also suffer from high rates of sexual harassment and assault. In one study, 73 percent of LGBT students reported experiencing sexual harassment, compared with 61 percent of non-LGBT students. Additionally, 44 percent of LGBT students reported contact sexual harassment, such as being forced to engage in sexual acts, compared with 31 percent of non-LGBT students.<sup>78</sup> Despite this, school sexual assault policies may rely on narrow definitions of rape or other forms of sexual violence that limit the ability of LGBT survivors to seek redress.<sup>79</sup>

### Impact on students in higher education

The results of such discrimination and harassment can be severe. LGBT respondents are more likely than other students to avoid areas of campus associated with LGBT student life, fear for their physical safety due to sexual orientation or gender identity, and avoid disclosing their sexual orientation or gender identity.<sup>80</sup> Additionally, LGBT college students tend to experience worse mental health outcomes. Among LGB college students, rates of diagnoses for anxiety, depression, and panic attacks within the previous 12 months are higher than their straight counterparts, as were rates for having considered or attempted suicide within the same time span. 81 The impact of these mental health issues—along with other stressors such as physical or sexual assault, discrimination, and relationship or roommate difficulties—was larger for LGB respondents, who reported lower grades, more dropped courses, and greater disruption to theses, research, or practicums than straight respondents.82 While research on outcomes for transgender students is scarce, it is likely that disparities for this population are also substantial.

More generally, negative campus climates can lead to substantial disruptions to the student's education. For instance, LGBT survivors of sexual harassment report greater difficulty in continuing their education compared to other survivors, with one-quarter finding it difficult to study or to pay attention in class and 14 percent skipping or dropping a course altogether. Similarly, a study of LGBT college students founds that 26 percent of respondents had contemplated leaving campus. Such consideration of leaving or transferring schools correlated with an inability to be open about sexual orientation or gender identity, unfair treatment by an instructor, and negative experiences with living situations and emotional support.83

The result is that LGBT students are denied a full education as a result of institutional bias, disparate enforcement of campus policies, and failure to address harassment that creates a hostile learning environment. Without clear federal and state protections for students in public and private colleges and universities including religious institutions—the higher education system will continue to provide LGBT students with unequal educational opportunities.

Experiences of discrimination and harassment begin for some LGBT youth as early as preschool and frequently continue throughout primary and secondary school and into post-secondary programs. As a result, educational institutions routinely fail to provide LGBT young people, as well as older students returning to school, the same opportunities for growth and advancement as their peers and create negative environments for all members of the school community. In order to ensure that LGBT students have access to the foundational tools they need to succeed, policymakers must establish basic protections at all levels of education so that all students have the opportunity to achieve their aspirations.

# The history and efficacy of nondiscrimination protections

The alarming examples and the rates of discrimination that LGBT people face in the workplace, the public marketplace, housing, finances, and education demonstrate that LGBT individuals and their families need the same protections from discrimination as other Americans in order to fully participate in American society. State and federal protections against sexual-orientation and gender-identity discrimination would build on more than a century of precedent. The decades of enforcement of state and federal nondiscrimination laws, including race and sex protections, have demonstrated the potential benefits of such laws.

This chapter first covers the long precedent of nondiscrimination in American life and laws, beginning with an outline of federal and state nondiscrimination protections for categories such as race, sex, and disability. It then discusses the history and current status of the patchwork of federal and state LGBT-specific nondiscrimination protections. Finally, it explores the available data on the efficacy of nondiscrimination laws in combatting all forms of discrimination.

## History of federal protections

#### Civil War and reconstruction

The concept of nondiscrimination protections goes back centuries, predating the American Constitution.<sup>1</sup> Nondiscrimination law in the United States is rooted in English common law. Even before the modern civil rights movement, the United States inherited a common law tradition that prohibited public utilities with monopolies from discriminating on any unreasonable basis, whether race or some other reason. However, under this system, other businesses that were not monopolies were free to discriminate at will against patrons for any reason and all businesses were able to discriminate in employment.<sup>2</sup>

Before and following the Civil War, both the North and South were faced with widespread discrimination against African Americans. While the original sin of slavery ended with the Civil War and the adoption of the 13th Amendment, a system of Jim Crow laws, segregation, discrimination, violence, and economic hardship remained in its place.<sup>3</sup> Over the decade following the end of hostilities, Congress passed legislation designed to protect Americans' access to property and the ballot box, as well as proper treatment in the courtroom on the basis of race. Among the most sweepings pieces of legislation passed in the immediate aftermath of the war was the Civil Rights Act of 1866.

The legislation, which became law despite President Andrew Johnson's veto, declared that all citizens have an equal right to inherit, purchase, lease, sell, or hold property and deserve equal protection of U.S. laws on the basis of race.<sup>4</sup> Much of the language used in the Civil Rights Act of 1866 surrounding equal protection became enshrined into the U.S. Constitution with the adoption of the 14th Amendment in 1868.5 But the 14th Amendment, the Civil Rights Act of 1866, and all of the pieces of legislation passed in the succeeding years unfortunately lacked effective enforcement mechanisms to combat discrimination.<sup>6</sup>

The discrimination that African Americans faced permeated life and was not limited to owning property, the electoral process, or the judicial system. In response to widespread discrimination against African Americans in the public square, radical Republican Sen. Charles Sumner (MA) and Rep. John Mercer Langston (R-VA)—the first African American to represent Virginia in the U.S. House of Representatives—drafted legislation banning discrimination based on race in schools, public transportation, and public accommodations, among other areas. Passed five years after its introduction, the Civil Rights Act of 1875 stated that every U.S. citizen was entitled to "the full and equal enjoyment" of covered public places.<sup>7</sup>

The Supreme Court, however, ruled the law unconstitutional in 1883. The Court held that the 13th Amendment and the 14th Amendment's Equal Protection Clause were not meant to prohibit racial discrimination in general life but merely to eliminate slavery and discrimination by the government.8 In the following decades, however, constitutional jurisprudence began to change, and the Court's understanding of the power of the federal government to regulate commerce expanded.9

## The civil rights era

Nearly three quarters of a century passed before Congress ventured to pass updated civil rights protections. In 1957 and 1960, Congress passed legislation expanding protections for voting on the basis of race. 10 The compromise bills, shepherded through Congress by then-Senate Majority Leader Lyndon Johnson (D-TX), did not include the areas most desired by many liberals, including protections in employment or public accommodations. These two compromise bills were a result of a fragile coalition built by Sen. Johnson that had to include southern Democrats, who maintained control of the U.S. Senate at the time.<sup>11</sup>

Faced with growing peaceful protests in opposition to racial discrimination, President John F. Kennedy eventually called on Congress to pass a comprehensive civil rights act. Addressing the country from the Oval Office in June 1963, President Kennedy endorsed "legislation giving all Americans the right to be served in facilities which are open to the public—hotels, restaurants, theaters, retail stores, and similar establishments." He went on to state, "This seems to me to be an elementary right. Its denial is an arbitrary indignity that no American ... should have to endure, but many do."12

A little more than one year later, Congress passed the Civil Rights Act in 1964.<sup>13</sup> Throughout the preceding decade, Americans watched as Rosa Parks<sup>14</sup> defied racial segregation in public transportation and young civil rights leaders endured taunting and violence for daring to sit at local "whites-only" lunch counters. 15 The growing awareness and brutality of this discrimination led in part to Title II of the Civil Rights Act, which prohibits discrimination in public accommodations on the basis of race, color, religion, or national origin. <sup>16</sup> Meanwhile, Title VII banned discrimination in private employment for the first time in federal law, and Title VI forbade discrimination on the basis of race, color, or national origin in federal spending. While sex was included in Title VII's employment protections, the category was left out of the public accommodations and federal funding sections, and this category of discrimination remains largely unprotected in federal law to this day.<sup>17</sup>

The Civil Rights Act of 1964 served as a tipping point in federal nondiscrimination laws, and Congress passed a number of laws expanding on its goal in the following years. In 1965, Congress strengthened voting protections with the Voting Rights Act. The Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967 barred workplace discrimination against individuals older than 40 years of age. 18 Following the assassination of Martin Luther King Jr., Congress passed and President Lyndon Johnson signed the Civil Rights Act of 1968, commonly referred to as the Fair Housing Act.

The act prohibited discrimination on the basis of race, religion, and national origin in the sale, rental, or financing of housing and enhanced the enforcement mechanisms to combat such discrimination. Sex was later added to the Fair Housing Act in the 1970s, and disability status was incorporated in 1988.<sup>19</sup>

## Contemporary civil rights progress

In the 1970s, the Democratic Congress joined with the Republican Nixon administration to further expand federal nondiscrimination protections. Congress passed the Education Amendments of 1972, which included a prohibition on sex discrimination in federally funded education programs. The nondiscrimination provision, which is commonly referred to as Title IX, exempted college admissions from the protections, allowing for the perpetuation of gender segregated schools. Title IX also included a uniquely broad religious exemption that "exempts from coverage any education operation of an entity that is controlled by a religious organization ... to the extent Title IX would be inconsistent with the religious tenets of the organization."20 Just two years later, President Richard Nixon signed the Equal Credit Opportunity Act, or ECOA. The ECOA forbids discrimination in any credit transaction on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, sex, marital status, age, or public assistance status.<sup>21</sup>

The Americans with Disabilities Act, or ADA, which Congress passed and President George H.W. Bush signed into law in 1990, ensured protections from discrimination based on disability in employment, public entities, telecommunications, and places of public accommodation. Over the previous several decades, federal jurisprudence enhanced the ability of the federal government to prohibit discrimination in places of public accommodation.<sup>22</sup> This growing power provided the framework for the federal government to create the more expansive definition of public accommodations found in the ADA.<sup>23</sup> Similar to what the Civil Rights Act of 1964 accomplished for people of color and religious minorities, the ADA dramatically improved access to jobs and facilities and protections for people with disabilities. While more work remains, the ADA has opened up America's economy to the more than 50 million individuals living with a disability to a degree never seen before.24

In what became known as the "first major new civil rights bill of the new century,"25 Congress passed and President George W. Bush signed into law the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act. The legislation banned discrimination in health insurance and employment on the basis of genetic information—or the use of and results from genetic tests or the medical history of a person or their family—and it passed unanimously in the Senate and by a vote of 414-1 in the House of Representatives.<sup>26</sup> The overwhelming support for the bill and the lack of controversy surrounding it showed the bipartisan consensus that the federal government has the power to prohibit discrimination in areas of public life.

## History of state protections

Many state-level prohibitions on race discrimination predate the federal Civil Rights Act of 1964. Eighteen states responded to the U.S. Supreme Court's 1883 ruling that the Civil Rights Act of 1875 was unconstitutional<sup>27</sup> by enacting statelevel duplicates of the previous federal law.<sup>28</sup> Some of the resulting state statutes were even broader than the 1875 federal version. Colorado, for example, initially included a broad definition of public accommodations that included churches.<sup>29</sup>

Massachusetts was among the first states to prohibit unreasonable discrimination by licensed facilities on the basis of race in places such as inns, "places of amusement," or "public meetings." 30 Some states, such as Mississippi, Louisiana, and New York, <sup>31</sup> passed laws that were mainly reaffirmations of what the states perceived the common law to be at the time, rather than new protections.<sup>32</sup> Following passage of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, many states followed suite by passing their own comprehensive nondiscrimination laws on the basis of race, sex, religion, and national origin, including employment and public accommodations protections.<sup>33</sup>

Today, 48 states and the District of Columbia ban discrimination in private employment based on race, the most common protected category. Georgia only bans discrimination based on race in government employment, while Alabama has no explicit protections.<sup>34</sup> Forty-five states and the District of Columbia ban discrimination based on race in public accommodations. Alabama, Georgia, Mississippi, North Carolina, and Texas are the five states without explicit public accommodations race protections.<sup>35</sup> Every state has passed its own version of the Fair Housing Act with the exception of Wyoming.<sup>36</sup> Current state laws often protect a wider range of spaces and categories of people than federal law.<sup>37</sup>

Despite varying definitions, state governments mostly provide explicit and fairly uniform protections from discrimination in employment, housing, public accommodations, and other areas of public life on the basis of race, religion, sex, national origin, disability, and often marital status and genetic information. However, explicit protections from discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity are left out of both the federal statutory protections and the state protections in roughly 30 states.

## The history of LGBT nondiscrimination protections

Over the past 40 years, several unsuccessful attempts have been made to add LGBT people to federal protections, while 18 states have successfully passed LGBT-inclusive protections. This section explores how members of Congress, states, and federal agencies have attempted to update nondiscrimination laws to include LGBT Americans.

#### Federal LGBT protections

Forty years ago, Reps. Bella Abzug (D-NY) and Ed Koch (D-NY) introduced the Equality Act of 1974 in an attempt to remedy the lack of protections for gay, lesbian, and bisexual Americans.<sup>38</sup> The first-of-its-kind law was referred to committee in the House of Representatives, where no action occurred.<sup>39</sup> The act would have expanded employment, housing, and public accommodations protections to include marital status and sexual orientation. It also would have expanded public accommodations protections to include sex.<sup>40</sup>

Little movement occurred on the issue until Rep. Gerry Studds (D-MA) introduced legislation in 1994 banning discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation in employment alone, leaving out public accommodations and housing in an effort to draft a bill with a greater chance of passage. 41 Since Rep. Studds' legislation, known as the Employment Non-Discrimination Act, or ENDA, was first introduced, the bill has been expanded to include protections on the basis of gender identity.

More recently, a variety of bills banning discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity in other specific areas have been introduced. The introductions of these bills marked a move to an incremental or piecemeal approach to federal LGBT nondiscrimination protections in attempt to secure partial protections at the very least. The Student Non-Discrimination Act, or SNDA, which was first introduced in 2011, applies to students in public schools and is even narrower than Title IX's sex protections since it would not apply to post-secondary education institutions. 42 The Housing Opportunities Made Equal Act, or HOME Act,

was introduced in 2013 and would bar discrimination in housing based on sexual orientation, gender identity, source of income, and marital status.<sup>43</sup> Additionally, the Freedom from Discrimination in Credit Act; Juror Non-Discrimination Act, or Jury ACCESS Act; and the Every Child Deserves a Family Act would provide protections from sexual-orientation and gender-identity discrimination in credit services, jury selection, and federally financed child welfare services, respectively.<sup>44</sup> None of these pieces of legislation have passed, and currently, no legislation is pending that would ban discrimination against LGBT Americans in public accommodations or all federal funding.

Despite these proposed bills not becoming law during the past two decades, administrative attempts to interpret existing protections on the basis of sex to include sexual orientation and gender identity have been somewhat successful. Recently, the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, or EEOC, found that sex discrimination in employment included discrimination on the basis of gender identity in its landmark decision *Macy v. Holder*. <sup>45</sup> Additionally, U.S. District Court judge recently denied a motion to dismiss a former Library of Congress employee's claim that he experienced sex discrimination based on his sexual orientation, allowing the claim to proceed.<sup>46</sup> In both instances, the interpretation of sex discrimination to include sexual orientation and gender identity rested on the long-standing judicial precedent that sex discrimination includes discrimination based on "gender stereotypes." Similar protections have been secured through administrative interpretations of sex discrimination in federally funded or administered health care programs or activities, housing, and education programs. 48

For instance, the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, or HUD, extended protections to these groups through the Fair Housing disability and sexdiscrimination protections. Discrimination against people living with HIV/AIDS is covered under the Fair Housing Act's disability protections, 49 and HUD began interpreting discrimination against LGBT people and families as sex discrimination covered by the Fair Housing Act in 2010.<sup>50</sup> In the case of HUD v. George Toone and In Toone Services LLC, the HUD Secretary Shaun Donovan filed a suit with the HUD Office of Hearings and Appeals on behalf of a transgender woman against a Texas trailer park's management company for not permitting her to wear women's clothing in common areas because it was "not the type of atmosphere we want to promote on private property."51 The manager then placed a notice on her door stating that her RV site service agreement would not be renewed and that her five remaining days of paid stay would be refunded if she immediately vacated. HUD found that the management company discriminated against the woman based on sex in violation of the Fair Housing Act, assessed a civil penalty of \$16,000 against the management company, and awarded the woman monetary damages. 52

Additionally, HUD published its final rule about this interpretation, titled "Equal Access to Housing in HUD Programs Regardless of Sexual Orientation or Gender Identity," on February 3, 2012. This rule makes it illegal to discriminate against LGBT individuals and families in any housing funded by HUD or insured by the Federal Housing Administration, or FHA, regardless of local laws.<sup>53</sup> Public housing, HUD-assisted or HUD-financed housing, and FHA-insured mortgage financing are all covered by this rule. HUD's first enforcement action against a lender under this rule occurred in January 2013 when it settled a claim against Bank of America for denying a FHA-insured mortgage to a lesbian couple in Florida because of their sexual orientation and status as unmarried.<sup>54</sup> As part of the settlement, Bank of America was required to pay \$7,500; remind employees that they are prohibited from discriminating against FHA-loan applicants on the basis of sexual orientation, gender identity or marital status; and revise its fair lending training program to include compliance information with HUD's Equal Access Rule.

Since sex discrimination is excluded from federal public accommodations protections and federal funding nondiscrimination laws—with the exception of education, federally funded housing, and health care—there is no opportunity for similar judicial or administrative action to expand federal protections to LGBT Americans in these spheres. In the areas of public accommodations where LGBT people have some degree of legal protection because of the inclusion of sex protections—such as in hospitals or doctors' offices that receive federal funding—victims of discrimination have limited avenues for redress, both in terms of legal remedies available and because of financial and other barriers to filing a legal action or administrative complaint. Additionally, protections from judicial or administrative decisions interpreting sex-discrimination protections to include sexual orientation or gender identity are not universally binding on all courts. 55

#### State and local LGBT protections

LGBT nondiscrimination protections have developed over the previous decades in several states. In 1981, Wisconsin was the first state to prohibit discrimination in employment, housing, and public accommodations on the basis of sexual orientation.<sup>56</sup> Passed seven years after the introduction of the Equality Act of 1974, Wisconsin's protections mirrored the federal bill in the areas of protection that it provided.<sup>57</sup>

After Wisconsin's law was passed, it took more than a decade for another state to pass protections on the basis of gender identity: Minnesota became the first state to pass nondiscrimination protections for transgender individuals in 1993.58 Instead of an explicit gender-identity category inserted into the nondiscrimination statute, the Minnesota legislature defined sexual orientation as:

Having or being perceived as having an emotional, physical, or sexual attachment to another person without regard to the sex of that person or having or being perceived as having an orientation for such attachment, or having or being perceived as having a self-image or identity not traditionally associated with one's biological maleness or femaleness.<sup>59</sup>

Since the passage of nondiscrimination protections in Wisconsin, 20 additional states plus the District of Columbia have acted to protect gay, lesbian, and bisexual people, and 18 of those states plus the District protect transgender people as well.<sup>60</sup> Currently, three states with sexual-orientation protections— New York, New Hampshire, and Wisconsin—lack both explicit employment and public accommodations protections for transgender individuals. One more state, Massachusetts, currently has protections based on sexual orientation and gender identity in employment and housing, but Massachusetts only has protections based on sexual orientation in public accommodations.<sup>61</sup> In most instances, state legislatures have passed their protections in a single, comprehensive nondiscrimination bill that at least includes employment, housing, and public accommodations protections.<sup>62</sup>

Most recently, the Maryland House of Delegates passed the Fairness for All Marylanders, prohibiting discrimination based on gender identity, in March 2014.<sup>63</sup> Maryland became the 18th state, in addition to the District of Columbia, with employment and housing nondiscrimination laws that include gender identity, and the 17th state, plus the District, with public accommodations nondiscrimination laws that are gender-identity inclusive.<sup>64</sup>

As of August, more than 190 cities and counties have passed nondiscrimination ordinances to protect their LGBT residents in public and private employment.<sup>65</sup> Most of those ordinances include protections against discrimination in housing and public accommodations. 66 These ordinances often provide protections to LGBT residents in states without similar statewide nondiscrimination laws. The ordinances have been passed in both large and small localities, ranging from large cities such as Phoenix, Atlanta, New Orleans, Houston, Dallas, and New York City to smaller towns such as Ketchum, Idaho; Vicco, Kentucky; and Olivette, Missouri. 67

## The efficacy of nondiscrimination protections

In the decades since passage of the Civil Rights Act and subsequent nondiscrimination bills, these laws have not only offered many Americans much-needed remedies to discrimination, but they have also resulted in general gain to the broader economy. For instance, while significant barriers still exist for African Americans in the United States, areas of the country once known for discrimination have seen both an increase in median income and employment opportunities for African Americans since the passage of the Civil Rights Act, as well as broader economic benefits for the entire region.<sup>68</sup> Similarly, while a predictable spike in complaints against discrimination in public accommodations occurred in the immediate aftermath of the law's passage, complaints dropped dramatically within a year and almost entirely after five years. This drop off, coupled with the aggressive enforcement by the U.S. Department of Justice, demonstrates the undeniable success of federal nondiscrimination law in reducing explicit racial discrimination in many aspects of public life, although significant work still remains to combat these forms of discrimination.<sup>69</sup>

Likewise, in post-secondary education, the benefits of the ban on sex discrimination in Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 are widespread. Since passage of the law, the share of women students has jumped from about 40 percent of all students to nearly 60 percent. In 1970, only about 15 percent of doctoral degrees were awarded to women, compared with nearly half today. In other areas, women have seen a 40-fold increase in dental degrees, 500 percent increase in medical doctorates, and a 700 percent increase in law degrees since the passage of Title IX.<sup>70</sup>

Unfortunately, discrimination appears to be intractable at the intersection of race and housing. Fifty years after the passage of the Fair Housing Act, black and Hispanic Americans have seen little progress when it comes to housing discrimination.<sup>71</sup> While the dynamics of discrimination based on race and discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity in housing differ in fundamental ways, LGBT people of color will find their housing options unfairly and discriminatorily limited even with passage of LGBT-inclusive housing nondiscrimination laws.<sup>72</sup> While all areas of life require a redoubling of efforts to combat race- and genderbased discrimination, among others, addressing LGBT housing discrimination must be met with an expanded and enhanced effort surrounding race discrimination.

Nevertheless, a study in Michigan found that local ordinances banning housing discrimination against individuals based on their sexual orientation did result in lower rates of discrimination when compared with parts of the state without local ordinances. Similarly, areas with anti-discrimination ordinances related to housing showed discrimination in only 22 percent of test cases, compared with 30 percent of tests in areas without protections, as described in the "LGBT Americans and Housing" chapter of this report. 73 When comparing states with nondiscrimination protections to states without protections, a HUD study found comparable rates of discrimination in states with and without protections. HUD's report, however, points to a variety of factors that could account for this, such as low levels of enforcement, lack of familiarity with the law, or that protections exist in states with high incidence of discrimination.<sup>74</sup>

Despite the mixed progress in housing, nondiscrimination laws have successfully curbed blatant discrimination against the protected classes on the whole. There is no evidence to suggest that LGBT nondiscrimination laws are or would be less effective than sex- or race-based nondiscrimination protections are at decreasing discrimination. Meanwhile, these protections would increase the economic contributions of LGBT Americans. 75 Recently, businesses have frequently pointed to the economic benefits of having LGBT-inclusive nondiscrimination policies. These benefits are a core reason why 91 percent of Fortune 500 companies have sexual-orientation nondiscrimination policies and 61 percent have gender-identity nondiscrimination policies.<sup>76</sup>

In the states that have passed LGBT-inclusive nondiscrimination laws, the overall rate of complaints related to sexual-orientation discrimination is comparable to that of sex-discrimination complaints. These complaint rates—coupled with the previously discussed experiences of discrimination in employment, housing, public accommodations, education, and credit—make clear that discrimination against LGBT people exists and that nondiscrimination laws provide a necessary and fair remedy.<sup>77</sup>

## Religious exemptions and LGBT nondiscrimination

As LGBT nondiscrimination laws have slowly spread from state to state, some conservative religious organizations have opposed these protections. These opponents have requested special exemption from the protections already passed, arguing that their personal religious beliefs should allow for a license to discriminate against LGBT Americans in the workplace or over the counter. Opponents have requested that broad exemptions be inserted into new LGBT nondiscrimination legislation,<sup>2</sup> and some opponents have attempted to utilize the federal Religious Freedom Restoration Act, or RFRA—which limits "burdens on religious exercise"—and similar state laws to circumvent these nondiscrimination protections.<sup>3</sup>

## Religious exemptions in public accommodations

In many instances, those opposed to equal protections for LGBT people claim that businesses providing services related to weddings should not be required to do business with same-sex couples if it violates the business owner's religious beliefs, maintaining that they are permitted to engage in such discrimination under RFRA.<sup>4</sup>

However, nondiscrimination laws, whether providing wedding services or otherwise, do not violate religious liberty. The New Mexico Supreme Court found that the New Mexico Human Rights Act—which banned discrimination in employment, housing, and places of public accommodation—was a "neutral law of general applicability," one that prohibits discrimination from both secular and religious business owners alike.<sup>5</sup> Furthermore, the state Supreme Court found that nondiscrimination laws do not regulate belief or even religious expression within individuals' personal lives, but rather actions in the public sphere. As the New Mexico Supreme Court ruled in the previously mentioned 2013 case involving a New Mexico photography company:

The Huguenins [owners] are free to think, to say, to believe, as they wish; they may pray to the God of their choice and follow those commandments in their personal lives wherever they lead.<sup>6</sup> Indeed, they may indicate their opposition to marriage equality by marching in a public protest, putting up a sign in their business's window supporting a "no" vote in a marriage equality referendum, or so express themselves in social media. All of these are protected as free speech. What they cannot do is deny their public services to someone who asks for them and who is in a protected category of people.

New Mexico Supreme Court Justice Richard Bosson's concurring opinion went on to draw a distinction between personal lives and the public sphere, as well as between beliefs and conduct:

*In the smaller, more focused world of the marketplace, of commerce, of public* accommodation, the Huguenins have to channel their conduct, not their beliefs, so as to leave space for other Americans who believe something different. That compromise is part of the glue that holds us together as a nation, the tolerance that lubricates the varied moving parts of us as a people. The sense of respect we owe others, whether or not we believe as they do, illuminates this country, setting it apart from the discord that afflicts much of the rest of the world.<sup>7</sup>

Earlier this year, the U.S. Supreme Court declined to hear the appeal of the New Mexico Court's decision, thus leaving it in place.8

The U.S. Supreme Court grappled with similar issues in 1990 with its decision in Employment Division v. Smith. While the question in Smith did not directly include nondiscrimination laws, the Court heard arguments over whether an Oregon state law banning the use of peyote violated the free exercise clause of the First Amendment. The individuals involved with this case had been fired from their jobs and then denied unemployment compensation from the state after they had used peyote for religious purposes.

The majority opinion upheld the state law banning the drug. The Court found that the law did not specifically target the religious use of peyote but rather all use of it and thus did not violate the free exercise clause of the First Amendment. In finding that the law was a "neutral [one] of general applicability," the Court determined that the religious practice was not singled out. Writing for the majority, Justice Antonin Scalia stated, "To permit this would be to make the professed doctrines of religious belief superior to the law of the land, and in effect to permit every citizen to become a law unto himself." Almost anticipating the issues surrounding nondiscrimination laws, Justice Scalia went on to write:

The rule respondents favor would open the prospect of constitutionally required religious exemptions from civic obligations of almost every conceivable kind - ranging from compulsory military service to the payment of taxes to health and safety regulation such as manslaughter and child neglect laws, compulsory vaccination laws, drug laws, and traffic laws; to social welfare legislation such as minimum wage laws, child labor laws, animal cruelty laws, environmental protection laws, and laws providing for equality of opportunity for the races. 11

Despite efforts to the contrary, American courts have routinely held that religious liberty does not afford people of particular faiths a license to discriminate. As the New Mexico Supreme Court articulated, requiring equal service to all patrons is "part of the glue that holds us together as a nation, the tolerance that lubricates the varied moving parts of us as a people."

## Religious exemptions in employment

Another equally questionable attack on nondiscrimination legislation that uses appeals to an individuals religious belief and RFRA comes in the area of employment. Some conservative Christians are using a religious liberty argument in an attempt to limit nondiscrimination legislation by exempting secular businesses that are owned by religious entities. 12 An important distinction in these cases is the difference between the hiring practices of secular organizations run by religious individuals and those operated by religious bodies such as churches, synagogues, and mosques.

Following the passage of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, the Supreme Court has held that a "ministerial exception" exists that allows discrimination to continue in positions associated with ministries that directly seek to spread the message of a given faith. 13 While this exception was initially limited to clergy, it has since been expanded by the Supreme Court to include positions—such as music directors or any faculty at a religiously affiliated school—whose responsibilities include religious activities or studies. <sup>14</sup> Fortunately, legal precedent provides guidance on determining whether a position is exempt, namely by establishing if the position's duties include religious activities. 15 A similar distinction can also be found in the tax code: Nonprofit religious institutions that earn revenue by engaging in activities that are not part of their charitable purpose—a church, for instance, that rents its parking lot spaces out during the work week—are required to pay taxes on this nonreligious, noncharitable revenue. 16 This balance preserves both the autonomy of places of worship and religious ministry, while ensuring that a custodian or a teacher cannot be discriminated against.

Title VII does, however, allow religiously affiliated institutions to make employment decisions on the basis of the applicant's religion, regardless of whether the position is secular or religious in nature, meaning that a Catholic nonprofit can prioritize the hiring of Catholics.<sup>17</sup> But this provision does not allow for the use of a religion's tenets in employment decisions—meaning that an entity owned by a religious institution that opposes the hiring of women on religious grounds cannot deny a job to an applicant simply because of her gender. 18 Title VII's allowance for religiously affiliated entities to use an applicant's religion in its hiring practices does not exempt them from treating employees of other protected classes fairly. The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, in contrast, allows for religious institutions to factor in their religion's tenets when it comes to the hiring of people with disabilities.<sup>19</sup>

The version of the Employment Non-Discrimination Act, or ENDA, that the U.S. Senate passed in November of 2013 included a religious exclusion that mirrored Title VII's exception.<sup>20</sup> If enacted, this statute would have provided, for instance, religiously affiliated hospitals the ability to hire or fire employees because of their sexual orientation or gender identity.<sup>21</sup>

## Religious exemptions in education

A notably broad religious exemption exists within Title IX's bar on sex discrimination in education.<sup>22</sup> This exemption provides special permission for certain institutions to avoid compliance with Title IX. Divinity schools, institutions that require students and faculty to be members of or espouse a specific religion, and institutions that are explicitly controlled by, governed by, or receive significant funding from a religious organization may seek exceptions to any section of Title IX that the institution regards as inconsistent with its religious tenets.<sup>23</sup>

Existing use of religious exemptions under Title IX suggest that these exemptions enable targeted discrimination against transgender students. According to the U.S. Department of Education, a majority of religious exemptions granted under Title IX have involved colleges or universities seeking permission to refuse to fully acknowledge the gender identity of transgender students. The U.S. Department of Education granted exemptions as outlined under Title IX to three Christian universities in 2014—George Fox University, Simpson University, and Spring Arbor University—permitting them to deny transgender students equal opportunities on campus, including access to housing, campus facilities, and athletic programs.<sup>24</sup> The exemption granted to Spring Arbor University also included permission to make decisions in admissions and enrollment regarding unmarried students who are pregnant, pointing to troubling broader implications.<sup>25</sup>

## The threat of substandard protections

Treating LGBT Americans differently than the predominant standard for other protected classes creates inferior protections that fail to address many of the most notable instances of discrimination.

At the end of its 2014 session, the Supreme Court's Burwell v. Hobby Lobby decision expanded religious personhood to include closely held for-profit organizations, or organizations owned by—at most—a small group of people. The Court's decision appeared to only extend to questions of insurance mandates for contraception and specifically excluded application to nondiscrimination laws. <sup>26</sup> However, a recent Center for American Progress report lays out the potential long-term impact of the Hobby Lobby decision, including in areas of health care and LGBT equality. The decision would potentially allow the corporate leadership of many for-profit entities to invade workers' health care decisions beyond contraception or evade protections for people of color, working mothers, and seniors.<sup>27</sup> These tools could enable business owners to circumvent nondiscrimination laws, stripping protections from millions of LGBT Americans in the 18 states that have already passed comprehensive laws, including employment, housing, and public accommodations protections.<sup>28</sup>

While the Supreme Court made clear in its *Hobby Lobby* decision that nondiscrimination protections are sacrosanct, the court utilized race as their example.<sup>29</sup> The inclusion of a broad religious exemption in LGBT nondiscrimination legislation, similar to the one found in the 2013 version of ENDA, would differentiate sexual-orientation and gender-identity protections from prevailing race, sex, and national-origin protections. This statutory difference could provide the Supreme Court with a rationale to differentiate between LGBT nondiscrimination laws and protections based on race, sex, and national origin when interpreting RFRA, thus allowing the former to be gutted while the latter remain untouchable.

Allowing individuals to circumvent nondiscrimination laws purely out of religious conviction effectively nullifies these laws. These arguments are consistent with the past use of religion as a justification for other forms of discrimination, such as racial segregation, throughout the country's history.<sup>30</sup> As with those instances, religious liberty is not threatened by generally applicable nondiscrimination laws. To prevent this harmful interpretation of the law, Congress should clarify the original intent of the law by amending RFRA to ensure that all nondiscrimination laws, including possible future LGBT protections, cannot be undermined.<sup>31</sup>

## Policy recommendations

The majority of LGBT Americans live in jurisdictions without explicit protections from discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity in employment, housing, education, credit, and public accommodations. In 29 states, same-sex couples can be denied a job because of whom they love. In 33 states, transgender children and their families can be thrown out of a restaurant simply because of who they are. In the states with protections, the patchwork of LGBT-inclusive nondiscrimination laws is often both inconsistent and incomplete, and changes need to be made to address these gaps.

The following recommendations reflect a local, state, and federal approach to ensuring basic fairness and protections for all Americans. While LGBT protections may not end all discrimination against people based on their sexual orientation or gender identity, these laws ensure that LGBT Americans have the same recourse as other Americans in the event of discrimination. Additionally, as with protections for other identities, passage of these laws sends a clear message that LGBT Americans are to be treated with dignity and fairness and that protecting people from all kinds discrimination is both in the interest and purview of the government. In keeping with the intent of existing nondiscrimination laws, these recommendations seek to prevent discrimination from happening in the first place, while also creating opportunities for LGBT people and their families across the country.

## Congress should pass a comprehensive LGBT nondiscrimination act

The only way to achieve uniform and consistent protections for LGBT Americans nationwide is for Congress to pass protections on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity in all vital areas of life, including employment, housing, public accommodations, credit, and federal funding. Federal funding would include many educational institutions, including all public schools, health care services that receive government funding, and public assistance programs. Without a comprehensive approach that provides protections in all vital aspects of life, many

LGBT Americans will continue to be denied the basic tools necessary to achieve the American Dream. A comprehensive nondiscrimination act would build on more than a century of precedent to provide much-needed protections from discrimination to millions of American workers, customers, and families.

## State and local governments should pass comprehensive nondiscrimination laws

While 17 states, the District of Columbia, and dozens of cities and counties have passed measures including employment, housing, and public accommodations protections for the entire LGBT community, the remaining jurisdictions should pass similar protections against discrimination on the basis sexual orientation and gender identity in all aspects of life. The four states that currently protect lesbian, gay, and bisexual individuals but lack any or all of the areas of protections for transgender people—Wisconsin, Massachusetts, New York, and New Hampshire—should promptly pass protections that are inclusive of gender identity. States should also establish nondiscrimination protections and policies on bullying and harassment on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity that are inclusive of private educational institutions, where consistent with existing state nondiscrimination statutes and definitions of educational institutions.

## Congress and state legislatures should appropriate necessary funds for full enforcement of nondiscrimination protections

Congress and state legislatures should ensure that the offices, agencies, and departments tasked with enforcing nondiscrimination protections receive the necessary appropriation for timely, fair, and complete reviews of complaints. Once passed, these nondiscrimination protections are only as strong as the enforcement mechanism, which includes fully financed and resourced equal opportunity and civil rights offices.

# Executive departments, agencies, and enforcement offices should issue inclusive and comprehensive regulations

Relevant offices in federal, state, and local governments should issue regulations, bulletins, and guidelines based on existing sex and/or sexual-orientation and gender-identity protections to remove barriers and exclusions that LGBT Americans face in all aspects of life, including the removal of exclusions for transition-related health care for transgender Americans.

Similarly, offices should issue strong and clear regulations and guidance that allow individuals to utilize facilities and services in accordance with their gender identity, addressing individuals' right to:

- Determine their own gender identity
- Be called by the appropriate name and pronouns, verbally, as well as in records wherever possible
- Have access to gender-segregated activities, programs, and spaces—including restrooms—in a manner consistent with their gender identity and equal to their peers
- Keep information relating to their legal name, gender assigned at birth, and transgender status confidential

Regulations should also require all single-occupancy restroom facilities to use gender-neutral signage to increase the number of safe, gender-inclusive facilities for all people.

Both government and private institutions should collect more data to fully document and understand the discrimination that LGBT Americans face

The data available on the discrimination that LGBT Americans face vary dramatically depending on the area of study and populations of interest. For example, research on transgender people's experiences in housing is in short supply, and more research is particularly necessary regarding discrimination faced by nontransgender gay, lesbian, and bisexual Americans in public accommodations. Data related to discrimination in credit is all but nonexistent. In general, more data are sorely needed to investigate the discrimination that transgender individuals and LGBT people of color face and to explore the incidence and impact of these experiences across an individual's lifespan.

To address these gaps in knowledge, both federal and state governments should prioritize the collection of sexual orientation and gender identity data on population-based surveys. Years of scientific research have identified the most appropriate question formats and methodologies for asking these questions, and inclusion of these questions on major surveys will allow for further refinement of best practices and improve knowledge of smaller subpopulations, such as LGBT people of color and transgender youth.<sup>2</sup>

# Private businesses and government entities should establish or expand trainings for employees

LGBT experiences of discrimination vary from outright refusal of services as a customer to unfair treatment as an employee. Private businesses and government entities should establish or expand workplace diversity and competency trainings to ensure that LGBT workers are treated fairly and respectfully and LGBT patrons receive the services or care they deserve and need. These trainings should include clear instructions on proper access to facilities in accordance with one's gender identity and appropriate instruction on employee documentation and confidentiality. Trainings are particularly important for businesses, entities, or employees who provide life-saving protections, including those working in health care or law enforcement.

# Congress should amend the Religious Freedom Restoration Act to ensure it cannot grant a license to discriminate

Recent Supreme Court decisions that expand corporate personhood and the impact of the Religious Freedom Restoration Act, or RFRA, pose a very real possibility of nullifying protections and laws when they seemingly conflict with business owners' personal religious beliefs. Despite the fact that the U.S. Supreme Court clearly excluded nondiscrimination laws from its Hobby Lobby decision, Congress should clarify RFRA by amending the law to state that it cannot be utilized to allow discrimination, impose costs, or cause any other harm to individuals.<sup>3</sup>

# Conclusion

The American Dream—indeed, the ability of all individuals to work hard and reach their dreams—rests on the promise of a level playing field: a society where all people have equal access to the central pillars of opportunity, including a job, a home, an education, and basic necessities such as food. It was the notion of a fair shot for all that led to workplace safety protections during the Progressive Era, a "New Deal for the American people" in the 1930s, and federal civil rights protections in the 1960s to secure the Great Society.

All Americans, regardless of who they are or whom they love, deserve the ability to participate in society and the economy. A free market ensures the rights of all people to access the spaces, facilities, and programs they all rely on to live and to pursue happiness. Those rights form the foundation of American society.

As the United States approaches the "moment in history when We the People becomes more inclusive," significant progress is still needed before LGBT Americans are treated equally and fairly under the law. Enacting these proposals will allow the United States to live up to the traditions of its past and its future potential by widening the circle of opportunity and inclusion now and for generations to come.

#### About the authors

Sarah McBride is the Special Assistant for LGBT Progress at the Center for American Progress where her work includes employment and public accommodations protections. McBride joined CAP after completing her undergraduate degree at American University, where she served as student body president.

A native of Wilmington, Delaware, McBride currently serves on the Board of Directors of Equality Delaware, the state's primary LGBT-advocacy and -educational organization. In that capacity, McBride helped lead and served as the primary spokesperson for the successful effort to add gender identity and expression to her state's nondiscrimination and hate-crimes laws during the 2013 legislative session. She served as a field organizer for Gov. Jack Markell's (D-DE) campaign in 2008 and as field director for Delaware Attorney General Beau Biden's re-election effort in 2010.

Laura E. Durso is Director of the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center for American Progress. Using public health and intersectional frameworks, she focuses on the health and well-being of LGBT communities, data collection on sexual orientation and gender identity, and improving the social and economic status of LGBT people through public policy.

Prior to joining CAP, Durso was a public policy fellow at the Williams Institute at UCLA School of Law, where she conducted research on the LGBT community, including LGBT homeless and at-risk youth, poor and low-income LGBT people, and the business impact of LGBT-supportive policies. Earlier in her career, Durso conducted research on the health impact of weight-based discrimination. Her research has been published in high-impact, peer-reviewed journals, including Sexuality Research and Social Policy, Obesity, and the International Journal of Eating Disorders, and she has presented her work at both national and international conferences.

She holds a bachelor's degree in psychology from Harvard University and master's and doctoral degrees in clinical psychology from the University of Hawai'i at Mānoa. Hannah Hussey is a Research Associate for LGBT Progress at the Center for American Progress. Prior to joining CAP, Hannah served as coordinator for the Massachusetts Commission on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and Questioning Youth, an independent state agency dedicated to recommending policies, programs, and resources for LGBT youth to thrive. In that role, Hussey helped write and implement policy recommendations to 15 state agencies on topics including education, health, foster care, juvenile justice, housing, immigration, transportation, and workforce development. She also led an initiative to create a comprehensive map and database of culturally competent services available to LGBT youth throughout the state to improve accessibility and identify resource gaps.

Previously, Hussey held internships with MassEquality and the Boston Consortium on Gender, Security and Human Rights. She has also worked for a consulting agency specializing in social enterprise and spent several years as a freelance reporter. Originally from Maine, Hussey received her B.A. in sociology and women's, gender, and sexuality studies from Tufts University, where she completed a capstone project examining the contributions of feminist and queer theory to asexuality studies.

Sharita Gruberg is a Policy Analyst for the LGBT Immigration Project at the Center for American Progress. She came to CAP with extensive experience working in immigration advocacy, law, and policy, as well as experience providing direct service to immigration detainees, refugees, and asylum seekers.

Prior to joining CAP, Gruberg worked as a program specialist for the Women's Refugee Commission. In that capacity she lobbied Congress and administrative agencies for increased protections for migrant populations, particularly women, families, and unaccompanied children. She has also worked as a law clerk for the American Bar Association Commission on Immigration, where she provided support to immigration detainees in removal proceedings, including LGBT asylum seekers, and filed complaints on detention conditions with the Department of Homeland Security. Most recently, she completed a fellowship with the U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees, where she wrote and submitted refugee resettlement requests to safe third countries and liaised with congressional offices on refugee resettlement cases.

Gruberg earned her J.D. from the Georgetown University Law Center, where she was a public interest law scholar and the writing program director for the Georgetown Journal on Poverty Law and Policy, and she also received the Refugees and Humanitarian Emergencies Certificate from the Institute for the Study of International Migration. She holds a B.A. in political science and women's studies from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.

**Bishop Gene Robinson** is a Senior Fellow at the Center for American Progress. He was elected bishop of the Episcopal Diocese of New Hampshire on June 7, 2003, having served as Canon to the Ordinary (assistant to the bishop) for nearly 18 years. He was consecrated a bishop on All Saints Sunday, November 2, 2003, and was invested as the Ninth Bishop of New Hampshire on March 7, 2004.

He is the co-author of three AIDS education curricula for youth and adults and has done AIDS work in the United States and in Africa—in Uganda and South Africa. He has also been an advocate for antiracism training in the diocese and wider church. Robinson helped build the Diocese of New Hampshire's close working partnership with the New Hampshire Community Loan Fund, advocated for debt relief for the world's most impoverished nations, and lobbied for socially responsible investment within and beyond the church.

Bishop Robinson has been particularly active in the area of full civil rights for gay, lesbian, bisexual, and transgender people. Working at the state, national, and international levels, he has spoken and lobbied for equal protection under the law and full civil marriage rights. He has been honored by many LGBT organizations for this work, including the Human Rights Campaign, Lambda Legal, the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, GLAAD, and the Equality Forum.

Bishop Robinson was invited by President Barack Obama to give the invocation at the opening inaugural ceremonies at the Lincoln Memorial on January 18, 2009. In 2012, he authored God Believes in Love: Straight Talk About Gay Marriage and a feature-length documentary on Bishop Robinson's ministry, "Love Free or Die," premiered at the Sundance Film Festival that same year.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors would like to recognize the significant contributions of the late Andrew Cray, Policy Analyst at the Center for American Progress and core member of the LGBT Research and Communications Project, to the overall work of the organization and for his input on this report.

In addition, the authors would like to thank Winnie Stachelberg, Aisha Moodie-Mills, William Flanagan, Tom Caiazza, Bridget Petruczok, Kellan Baker, Claire Markham, Sally Steenland, Joe Valenti, Sarah Audelo, Katie Hamm, Emily Sussman, Sarah Edelman, Meredith Lukow, Anne Paisley, Lauren Vicary, Ted Strickland, and Neera Tanden for their input, guidance, and editorial support. The authors would also like to thank Emmett Patterson, Roger Li, Faith Deredge, Ana Flores, and Sawyeh Maghsoodloo for their research assistance. Finally, the authors would like to thank several research and advocacy institutions for their contributions to this field, including the Human Rights Campaign, the National Fair Housing Alliance, The National LGBTQ Task Force, Media Matters, Lambda Legal, GLSEN, the Movement Advancement Project, the American Civil Liberties Union, the Williams Institute, and the National Center for Transgender Equality.

# **Endnotes**

#### Introduction and summary

- 1 The Washington Post, "Federal judge's decision on Virginia ban on same-sex marriage," March 14, 2014, available at http://apps.washingtonpost.com/g/page/ local/federal-judges-decision-on-virginia-ban-onsame-sex-marriage/809/.
- 2 Movement Advancement Project, "Non-Discrimination Laws," available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/equalitymaps/non\_discrimination\_laws (last accessed July 2014).
- 3 Movement Advancement Project, "Broken Bargain: Discrimination, Fewer Benefit, and More Taxes for LGBT Workers" (2013), available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/ file/a-broken-bargain-full-report.pdf; Crosby Burns and Philip Ross, "Gay and Transgender Discrimination Outside the Workplace" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2011), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/report/2011/07/19/9927/ gay-and-transgender-discrimination-outside-the-workplace/; GLSEN, "2013 School Climate Survey," available at http://www.glsen.org/sites/default/files/2013%20 National%20School%20Climate%20Survey%20Executive%20Summary.pdf XX LINK DOES NOT WORK XX (last accessed November 2014).
- 4 GovTrack.Us, "H.R. 14752 (93rd): Equality Act," available at https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/93/hr14752 (last accessed October 2014).
- 5 Winnie Stachelberg and Crosby Burns, "10 Things to Know About the Employment Non-Discrimination Act," Center for American Progress, April 24, 2013, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2013/04/24/61294/10-things-to-know-aboutthe-employment-non-discrimination-act/.
- 6 Ibid.

#### Areas of Life

- 1 National Conference of State Legislatures, "State Laws on Employment-Related Discrimination," available at http://www.ncsl.org/research/labor-and-employment/ discrimination-employment.aspx (last accessed June 2014).
- 2 42 U.S. Code § 2000e.
- 3 Federal Trade Commission, "Protections Against Discrimination and Other Prohibited Practices," available at http://www.ftc.gov/site-information/no-fear-act/ protections-against-discrimination (last accessed November 2014)
- 4 Movement Advancement Project, "Non-Discrimination Laws," available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/equalitymaps/non\_discrimination\_laws (last accessed June 2014)
- 5 42 U.S. Code § 3602.
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 The Leadership Conference, "Fair Housing Laws," available at http://www.civilrights.org/fairhousing/laws/ (last accessed October 2014).

- 8 42 U.S. Code § 2000a; 42 U.S. Code § 12181.
- 9 The Civil Rights Cases, 109 U.S. 3 (1883); Wickard v. Filburn, 317 U.S. 111 (1942).
- 10 U.S. Department of Justice, "Title III Highlights," available at http://www.ada.gov/t3hilght.htm (last accessed June 2014).
- 11 42 U.S. Code § 2000a.
- 12 Ibid
- 13 See, for example, California Unruh Civil Rights Act, Cal. Civ. Code § 51(b) (West 2007); Colo. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 24-34-601 (West 2008). According to the California Unruh Civil Rights Act, "any place of business ... including a dispensary, clinic, hospital, [or] convalescent home"; Mass. Ann. Laws ch 272, § 92A (2009); Haw. Rev. Stats. Ann. § 489-2 (2009); Wis. Stats. § 106.52 (2009). See also Elizabeth R. Cayton, "Equal Access to Health Care: Sexual Orientation and State Public Accommodation Antidiscrimination Statutes," Law & Sexuality 19 (2010): 193, 199, 203; Foster v. Howard Univ. Hosp., No. Civ.A. 06-244, 2006 WL 2938701, at \*2 (D.D.C. Oct. 13, 2006). According to the Foster v. Howard University Hospital decision, "hospitals are not listed among the establishments to which Title II applies."

14 15 U.S. Code § 1691a.

18 42 U.S.C. § 2000d.

15 Ibid.

16 Ibid.

17 U.S. Department of Justice, "Overview of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964," available at http://www.justice. gov/crt/about/cor/coord/titlevi.php (last accessed November 2014).

19 20 U.S.C. §1681 et seq.

#### LGBT Americans and the workplace

- 1 András Tilcsik, "Pride and Prejudice: Employment Discrimination against Openly Gay Men in the United States," American Journal of Sociology 117 (2) (2011), available at http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.1086/661653.
- 2 Michelle R. Helb and others, "Formal and Interpersonal Discrimination: A Field Study of Bias Toward Homosexual Applicants," Personal and Social Psychology Bulletin 28 (6) (2002): 815-825, available at http://www.sagepub. com/newman8e/study/articles/12/Hebi%20et%20al.. pdf.
- 3 Make the Road New York, "Transgender Need Not Apply: A Report on Gender Identity Job Discrimination" (2010), available at http://www.maketheroad.org/ pix\_reports/TransNeedNotApplyReport\_05.10.pdf.
- 4 Tilcsik, "Pride and Prejudice: Employment Discrimination against Openly Gay Men in the United States."
- 5 M.V. Lee Badgett and others, "Bias in the Workplace: Consistent Evidence of Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Discrimination" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2007), available at http://williamsinstitute.law. ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Badgett-sears-lau-hobias-in-the-workplace-jun-2007.pdf.
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 Movement Advancement Project, Human Rights Campaign, and Center for American Progress, "A Broken Bargain: Discrimination, Fewer Benefits and More Taxes for LGBT Workers" (2013), available at http://www. lgbtmap.org/file/a-broken-bargain-full-report.pdf.
- 10 Lambda Legal, "Decision in Glenn v. Brumby," available at http://www.lambdalegal.org/in-court/legal-docs/ glenn\_ga\_20111206\_decision-us-court-of-appeals (last accessed November 2014).
- 11 Jody Feder and Cynthia Brougher, "Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Discrimination in Employment: A Legal Analysis of the Employment Non-Discrimination Act (ENDA)" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2013), available at http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/ misc/R40934.pdf.
- 12 Badgett and others, "Bias in the Workplace."
- 13 Jaime Grant, Lisa Mottet, and Justin Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey" (Washington: National Center for Transgender Equality and the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, 2011), available at http://www.thetaskforce. org/downloads/reports/reports/ntds\_full.pdf.

14 Aisha C. Moodie-Mills, "Jumping Beyond the Broom: Why Black Gay and Transgender Americans Need More Than Marriage Equality" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at http://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/issues/2012/01/ pdf/black\_lgbt.pdf.

......

- 15 Ibid.
- 16 Brad Sears and Christy Mallory, "Documented Evidence of Employment Discrimination & Its Effects on LGBT People" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2011), available at http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/ wp-content/uploads/Sears-Mallory-Discrimination-July-20111.pdf.
- 18 Kristen Schilt and Matthew Wiswall, "Before and After: Gender Transitions, Human Capital, and Workplace Experiences," The B.E. Journal of Economic Analysis & Policy (2008), available at http://www.econ.nyu.edu/ user/wiswall/research/schilt\_wiswall\_transsexual.pdf.
- 19 Grant, Mottet, and Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn,"
- 20 Ibid
- 21 Movement Advancement Project, Human Rights Campaign, and Center for American Progress, "A Broken
- 22 Sophia Kerby, "How Pay Inequity Hurts Women of Color" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://www.americanprogress. org/issues/labor/report/2013/04/09/59731/how-payinequity-hurts-women-of-color/.
- 24 M.V.Lee Badgett, Laura E. Durso, and Alyssa Schneebaum, "New Patterns of Poverty in the Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Community" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2013), available at http://williamsinstitute.law. ucla. edu/wp-content/uploads/LGB-Poverty-Update-Jun-2013.pdf.
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Carmen DeNavas-Walt, Bernadette D. Proctor, and Jessica C. Smith, "Income, Poverty, and Health Insurance Coverage in the United States: 2011" (Washington: U.S. Census Bureau, 2011), available at http://www.census. gov/prod/2012pubs/p60-243.pdf.
- 27 Movement Advancement Project, Human Rights Campaign, and Center for American Progress, "A Broken Bargain."

- 28 Ibid.
- 29 Freedom to Marry, "Protections and Responsibilities of Marriage," available at http://www.freedomtomarry. org/pages/protections-and-responsibilities-of-marriage (last accessed November 2014).
- 30 Human Rights Campaign Foundation, "Corporate Equality Index 2014" (2014), available at http:// hrc-assets.s3-website-us-east-1.amazonaws.com// files/assets/resources/CEI\_2014\_final\_draft\_7. pdf#\_\_utma=149406063.814148380.1412186110.1 415125811.1415125840.10&\_\_utmb=149406063.1. 10.1415125840&\_\_utmc=149406063&\_\_utmx=-&\_ utmz=149406063.1415125840.10.10.utmcsr=bing|utm ccn=(organic)|utmcmd=organic|utmctr=corporate%20 equality%20index&\_\_utmv=-&\_\_utmk=158776762.
- 31 Andrew Cray and Kellan Baker, "How the Affordable Care Act Helps the LGBT Community." Center for American Progress, May 30, 2013, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2013/05/30/64609/how-the-affordable-care-acthelps-the-lgbt-community/.
- 32 Lambda Legal, "Esquivel v. Oregon Summary," available at http://www.lambdalegal.org/in-court/cases/esquivel-v-oregon.
- 33 National Center for Transgender Equality, "Health Care Rights and Transgender People" (2012), available at http://transequality.org/Resources/HealthCare-Right\_March2012\_FINAL.pdf; Movement Advancement Project, "Non-Discrimination Laws Equality Map," available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/equality-maps/ non discrimination laws (last accessed November
- 34 Human Rights Campaign, "The Cost of the Closer and the Rewards of Inclusion: Why the Workplace Environment for LGBT People Matters to Employers" (2014), available at http://issuu.com/ humanrightscampaign/docs/cost\_of\_the\_closet\_ may2014?e=1357809/8130821.

- 35 Ibid.
- 36 Ibid.
- 37 Ibid; M.V. Lee Badgett and others, "The Business Impact of LGBT-Supportive Workplace Policies" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2013), available at http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Business-Impact-of-LGBT-Policies-May-2013.pdf.
- 38 Human Rights Campaign, "The Cost of the Closer and the Rewards of Inclusion."
- 39 Badgett, "Bias in the Workplace."
- 40 Human Rights Campaign, "The Cost of the Closer and the Rewards of Inclusion."
- 41 Heather Antecol, Anneke Jong, and Michael Steinberger, "Sexual Orientation Wage Gap: The Role of Occupational Sorting and Human Capital," Industrial & Labor Relations Review 61 (4) (2008): 518-542, available at http://scholarship.claremont.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1118&context=cmc\_fac\_pub.
- 42 Center for Talent Innovation, "The Power of 'Out' 2.0: LGBT in the Workplace" (2013), available at http://www.  $talent innovation. or g/\_private/assets/Power Of Out-$ 2-ExecSumm-CTI.pdf.
- 43 Human Rights Campaign, "The Cost of the Closer and the Rewards of Inclusion."
- 44 Badgett and others, "The Business Impact of LGBT-Supportive Workplace Policies."
- 46 Movement Advancement Project, Human Rights Campaign, and Center for American Progress, "A Broken

# LGBT Americans and the public square

- 1 Andrew Cray and Kellan Baker, "How the Affordable Care Act Helps the LGBT Community," Center for American Progress, May 30, 2013, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2013/05/30/64609/how-the-affordable-care-acthelps-the-lgbt-community/.
- 2 Susan Stryker, The Transgender Studies Reader (London: Routledge, 2013).
- 3 Drake Hagner, "Fighting for Our Lives: The D.C. Trans Coalition's Campaign for Humane Treatment of Transgender Inmates in District of Columbia Correctional Facilities," The Georgetown Journal of Gender and the Law 11 (1) (2010): 837-867, available at http://dctranscoalition.files.wordpress.com/2009/06/d-hagner-fightingfor-our-lives-2010.pdf.
- 4 Jaime Grant, Lisa Mottet, and Justin Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey" (Washington: National Center for Transgender Equality and the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, 2011), available at http://www.thetaskforce. org/downloads/reports/reports/ntds full.pdf.
- 5 Lambda Legal, "When Health Care Isn't Caring."

- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Ibid
- 8 Grant, Mottet, and Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn."
- 9 Andrew Cray and Kellan Baker, "FAQ: Health Insurance Needs for Transgender Americans" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at http://www. american progress.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/10/ TransgenderHealth.pdf.
- 10 Lambda Legal, "Professional Organization Statements Supporting Transgender People in Health Care," available at http://www.lambdalegal.org/sites/default/files/ publications/downloads/fs\_professional-org-statements-supporting-trans-health\_1.pdf (last accessed June 2014); American Psychological Association, "APA Resolves to Play Leading Role in Improving Treatment for Gender-Variant People," Press release, August 17, 2008, available at http://www.apa.org/news/press/ releases/2008/08/gender-variant.aspx.
- 11 Cray and Baker, "FAQ: Health Insurance Needs for Transgender Americans."

- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Crosby Burns and Philip Ross, "Gay and Transgender Discrimination Outside the Workplace: Why We Need Protections in Housing, Health Care, and Public Accommodations" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2011), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/issues/2011/07/ pdf/lgbt\_discrimination.pdf; Grant, Mottet, and Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn."
- 14 American Civil Liberties Union, "Elane Photography, LLC v. Vanessa Willock," ACLU Blog of Rights, December 18, 2012, available at https://www.aclu.org/lgbt-rights/ elane-photography-llc-v-vanessa-willock.
- 15 Elaine Porterfield, "Washington state florist sued again for refusal to service gay wedding," Reuters, April 19, 2013, available at http://www.reuters.com/ article/2013/04/19/us-usa-gaymarriage-washingtonidUSBRE93I08820130419; CBS News, "Colorado baker to stop making wedding cakes after losing discrimination case," May 31, 2014, available at http://www.cbsnews. com/news/colorado-baker-to-stop-making-weddingcakes-after-losing-discrimination-case/.
- 16 Movement Advancement Project, "Equality Maps," available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/equality-maps/ marriage\_relationship\_laws (last accessed November 2014).
- 17 Grant and others, "Injustice at Every Turn."
- 19 Ibid
- 20 Jody L. Herman, "Gendered Restrooms and Minority Stress: The Public Regulation of Gender and its Impact on Transgender People's Lives," Journal of Public Management and Social Policy 19 (1) (2013): 65-80, available at http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/ uploads/Herman-Gendered-Restrooms-and-Minority-Stress-June-2013.pdf.
- 21 NBC News, "Woman charged in transgender beating at McDonald's," April 25, 2011, available at http://www. nbcnews.com/id/42750492/ns/us\_news-crime\_and\_ courts/t/woman-charged-transgender-beating-mcdonalds/#.U3KFBijgdB4.
- 22 Luke Brinker and Carlos Maza, "15 Experts Debunk Right-Wing Transgender Bathroom Myth," Media Matters, March 20, 2014, available at http://mediamatters. org/research/2014/03/20/15-experts-debunk-rightwing-transgender-bathro/198533.
- 23 Jayme Fraser, "Partnership endorses anti-discrimination ordinance," Houston Chronicle, April 29, 2014, available at http://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/politics/ houston/article/Partnership-endorses-anti-discrimination-ordinance-5440242.php.
- 24 Brinker and Maza, "15 Experts Debunk Right-Wing Transgender Bathroom Myth."
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 Jen Rini, "Lawmakers debate gender identity nondiscrimination bill," Delaware State News, June 6, 2013, available at http://delaware.newszap.com/centraldelaware/123007-70/lawmakers-debate-gender-identitynon-discrimination-bill.
- 28 Grant, Mottet, and Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn,"

- 29 Jordan Blair Woods and others, "Latina Transgender Women's Interactions with Law Enforcement in Los Angeles County," Policing: A Journal of Policy and Practice 7 (4) (2013): 379-391, available at http://policing. oxfordjournals.org/content/7/4/379.full.pdf+html.
- 30 Chase Strangio, "Arrested for Walking While Trans: An Interview With Monica Jones," American Civil Liberties Union Blog of Rights, April 2, 2014, available at https:// www.aclu.org/blog/lgbt-rights-criminal-law-reformhiv-aids-reproductive-freedom-womens-rights/ arrested-walking.
- 31 Make the Road New York, "Transgressive Policing: Police Abuse of LGBTQ Communities of Color in Jackson Heights" (2012), available at http://www.maketheroad. org/pix\_reports/MRNY\_Transgressive\_Policing\_Full\_ Report\_10.23.12B.pdf.
- 32 Lambda Legal, "Transgender Prisoners in Crisis," available at http://www.lambdalegal.org/sites/default/files/ publications/downloads/transgender\_prisoners\_in\_crisis.pdf (last accessed June 2014).
- 33 Jody Marksamer and Harper Jean Tobin, "Standing with LGBT Prisoners: An Advocate's Guide to Ending Abuse and Combating Imprisonment" (Washington: National Center for Transgender Equality, 2013), available at http://transequality.org/PDFs/JailPrisons\_Resource\_Fl-NAL.pdf.
- 34 Corrections v. Human Rights Commission. Vermont Supreme Court. 2005, available at http://libraries.vermont. gov/sites/libraries/files/supct/current/op2004-503.txt.
- 35 New York Department of State, "The Americans With Disabilities Act Applies to Local Jails and Prisoners." available at http://www.dos.ny.gov/cnsl/lg05.htm (last accessed May 2014); U.S. Department of Justice, "Guidance on the 2010 ADA Standards for Accessible Design" (2010), available at http://www.ada.gov/ regs2010/2010ADAStandards/Guidance2010ADAstandards.htm.
- 36 Laura E. Durso and Gary J. Gates, "Serving Our Youth: Findings from a National Survey of Service Providers Working with Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Youth Who Are Homeless or At Risk of Becoming Homeless" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute with True Colors Fund and The Palette Fund, 2012), available at http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/ uploads/Durso-Gates-LGBT-Homeless-Youth-Survey-July-2012.pdf.
- 37 Nico Sifra Quintana, Josh Rosenthal, and Jeff Krehely, "On the Streets: The Federal Response to Gay and Transgender Homeless Youth" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2010), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/report/2010/06/21/7983/ on-the-streets/.
- 38 Andrew Cray, Katie Miller, and Laura E. Durso, "Seeking Shelter: The Experiences and Unmet Needs of LGBT Homeless Youth" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://www. american progress.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/ LGBTHomelessYouth.pdf.
- 39 Mari Haywood, "Women's shelter in Washington D.C. will now welcome transgender women after court order," GLAAD, April 16, 2013 available at https://www. glaad.org/blog/womens-shelter-washington-dc-willnow-welcome-transgender-women-after-court-order.
- 40 DC Trans Coalition, "DC Trans Groups Victorious In Shelter Struggle," April 12, 2013, available at http://www. dctranscoalition.org/.

#### LGBT Americans and housing

- 1 These states include California, Colorado, Connecticut, Delaware, Hawaii, Illinois, Iowa, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, Minnesota, Nevada, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, Oregon, Rhode Island, Vermont, Washington, and Wisconsin. Movement Advancement Project, "Equality Maps: Non-Discrimination Laws," available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/ equality-maps/non\_discrimination\_laws (last accessed December 2014).
- 2 These states include California, Colorado, Connecticut, Delaware, Hawaii, Illinois, Iowa, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, Minnesota, Nevada, New Jersey, New Mexico, Oregon, Rhode Island, Vermont, and Washington. Movement Advancement Project. "Equality Maps: Non-Discrimination Laws."
- 3 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "What is the Fair Housing Initiatives Program (FHIP)?", available at http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/HUD?src=/ program\_offices/fair\_housing\_equal\_opp/partners/ FHIP/fhip (last accessed October 2014).
- 4 National Commission on Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, "The Future of Fair Housing: Report of the National Commission on Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity" (2008), available at http://www.nationalfairhousing.org/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=w23zLzobpw A%3d&tabid=3917&mid=8614.
- 5 Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Hate Crime Statistics 2014: Location Type," available at http://www.fbi.gov/ about-us/cjis/ucr/hate-crime/2011/narratives/locationtype (last accessed October 2014).
- 6 Osman Ahmed and Chai Jindasurat. "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and HIV-Affected Hate Violence in 2013: 2014 Release Edition" (New York: National Coalition of Anti-Violence Programs, 2014), available at http://www.avp.org/storage/documents/2013\_ncavp\_ hyreport final.pdf.
- 7 Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Implementation of the Fair Housing Act's Discriminatory Effects Standard," Federal Register 72 (32) (2013): 11460-11482, available at http://portal.hud.gov/ hudportal/documents/huddoc?id=discriminatoryeffect rule.pdf
- 8 Margery Austin Turner and others, "Housing Discrimination Against Racial And Ethnic Minorities 2012" (Washington: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 2013), available at http://www.huduser. org/portal/Publications/pdf/HUD-514\_HDS2012.pdf.
- 9 Margery Austin Turner and others, "Housing Discrimination Against Racial And Ethnic Minorities 2012: Executive Summary" (Washington: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 2013), available at http://www.huduser.org/portal/Publications/pdf/HUD-514\_HDS2012\_execsumm.pdf.
- 10 National Fair Housing Alliance, "Modernizing the Fair Housing Act for the 21st Century: 2013 Fair Housing Trends Report" (2013), available at http://www. national fairhousing.org/portals/33/2013\_fair\_housing\_trends\_report.pdf.
- 11 These states include Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina, Tennessee, Illinois, Indiana, Michigan, Minnesota, Ohio, Wisconsin, California, Arizona, Hawaii, and Nevada. National Fair Housing Alliance, "Fair Housing Trends Report 2014, Expanding Opportunity: Systemic Approaches to Fair Housing" (2014), available at http:// www.nationalfairhousing.org/Portals/33/2014-08-13\_ Fair\_Housing\_Trends\_Report\_2014.PDF.

- 12 National Fair Housing Alliance, "Fair Housing Trends Report 2014, Expanding Opportunity: Systemic Approaches to Fair Housing" (2014), available at http:// www.nationalfairhousing.org/Portals/33/2014-08-13\_ Fair\_Housing\_Trends\_Report\_2014.PDF.
- 13 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, Annual Report on Fair Housing (2014), available at http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/documents/ huddoc?id=2012-13annreport.pdf.
- 14 National Fair Housing Alliance, "Fair Housing Trends Report 2014, Expanding Opportunity: Systemic Approaches to Fair Housing."
- 15 Ibid.
- 16 Ibid
- 17 Ibid
- 18 Margery Turner, "Catching housing discrimination in the act: The power of paired testing." Urban Institute, June 17, 2013, available at http://blog.metrotrends. org/2013/06/catching-housing-discrimination-actpower-paired-testing/.
- 19 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, An Estimate of Housing Discrimination Against Same-Sex Couples (2013), available at http://www.huduser.org/ portal//publications/pdf/Hsg\_Disc\_against\_SameSexCpls\_v3.pdf.
- 20 Ibid
- 21 Fair Housing Center of Metropolitan Detroit and others, "Sexual Orientation and Housing Discrimination in Michigan" (2007), available at http://www.fhcmichigan. org/images/Arcus\_web1.pdf.
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 Ibid
- 24 National Fair Housing Alliance, "Fair Housing Trends Report 2014, Expanding Opportunity: Systemic Approaches to Fair Housing."
- 25 Jaime M. Grant and others, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey" (Washington: National Center for Transgender Equality and National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, 2011), available at http://www.thetaskforce.org/static\_ html/downloads/reports/reports/ntds\_full.pdf.
- 26 Thomas Shapiro, Tatjana Meschede, and Sam Osoro, "The Roots of the Widening Racial Wealth Gap: Explaining the Black-White Economic Divide" (Waltham, MA: Institute on Assets and Social Policy, 2013), available at http://iasp.brandeis.edu/pdfs/Author/shapiro-thomasm/racialwealthgapbrief.pdf.
- 27 Fair Housing Center of Metropolitan Detroit and others, "Sexual Orientation and Housing Discrimination in Michigan."
- 28 Prudential, "The LGBT Financial Experience: 2012-2013 Prudential Research Study" (2012), available at http:// www.prudential.com/media/managed/Prudential\_ LGBT\_Financial\_Experience.pdf; Bureau of the Census, Residential Vacancies and Homeownership in the Third Quarter 2014 (U.S. Department of Commerce, 2014), available at http://www.census.gov/housing/hvs/files/ qtr314/q314press.pdf.

- 29 Gary J. Gates and Christopher Ramos, "Census Snapshot: California Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Population" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2008), available at http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/ uploads/Gates-Ramos-CA-Snapshot-Oct-2008.pdf.
- 30 Grant and others, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey"; U.S. Bureau of the Census, Residential Vacancies and Homeownership in the Third Quarter 2014.
- 31 M.V. Lee Badgett, Laura E. Durso, and Alyssa Schneebaum, "New Patterns of Poverty in the Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Community" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2013), available at http://williamsinstitute.law. ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/LGB-Poverty-Update-Jun-2013.pdf; Grant and others, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey."
- 32 Grant and others, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey."
- 33 Lou Chibbaro Jr., "Special Report: Poverty in the LGBT community," Washington Blade, February 12, 2014, available at http://www.washingtonblade.com/2014/02/12/ special-report-poverty-lgbt-community/.
- 34 Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Paying an Unfair Price: The Financial Penalty for Being LGBT in America" (2014), available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/file/paying-an-unfair-pricefull-report.pdf.
- 35 Ibid.
- 36 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, Housing Choice Voucher Program Guidebook (2001), available at http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/documents/huddoc?id=DOC\_11757.pdf.
- 37 Grant and others, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey."
- 38 City and County of San Francisco, "San Francisco Releases Homeless Count," Press release, June 21, 2013, available at http://www.sfgov3.org/modules/showdocument.aspx?documentid=4831.

- 39 Andrew Cray, Katie Miller, and Laura E. Durso, "Seeking Shelter: The Experiences and Unmet Needs of LGBT Homeless Youth" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://cdn. american progress.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/ LGBTHomelessYouth.pdf.
- 40 Grant and others, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey."
- 41 The Equal Rights Center, "Opening Doors: An Investigation of Barriers to Senior Housing for Same-Sex Couples" (2014), available at http://www.equalrightscenter.org/site/DocServer/Senior\_Housing\_Report. pdf?docID=2361.
- 42 Emily Wax-Thibodeaux, "Philadelphia apartments for LGBT seniors seen as model for other projects," The Guardian, October 6, 2014, available at http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/oct/06/sexual-orientationdiscrimination-philadelphia-housing.
- 43 Services and Advocacy for Gay, Lesbian, Bisexual and Transgender Elders, "Out and Visible: The Experiences and Attitudes of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Older Adults, Ages 45-47," available at http://www. sageusa.org/resources/outandvisible.cfm (last accessed October 2014).
- 44 Ibid
- 45 The Equal Rights Center, "Opening Doors: An Investigation of Barriers to Senior Housing for Same-Sex Couples."
- 46 Ibid.

.....

- 47 National Senior Citizens Law Center and others, "LGBT Older Adults in Long-Term Care Facilities: Stories From the Field" (2011), available at http://www.fhco.org/pdfs/ news/NEWS\_LGBTinLTCfacilitiesReport.pdf.
- 48 Emily Wax-Thibodeaux, "Philadelphia apartments for LGBT seniors seen as model for other projects."

#### LGBT Americans and access to credit

- 1 Federal Trade Commission, "How Credit Scores Affect the Price of Credit and Insurance," available at http:// www.consumer.ftc.gov/articles/0152-how-creditscores-affect-price-credit-and-insurance (last accessed November 2014).
- 2 Federal Trade Commission, "Your Equal Credit Opportunity Rights", available at http://www.consumer.ftc.gov/ articles/0347-your-equal-credit-opportunity-rights (last accessed November 2014).
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Paying an Unfair Price: The Financial Burden of Being LGBT in America" (2014), available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/file/paying-an-unfair-pricefull-report.pdf
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Adam Romero and Michael Steinberger, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Consumer Financial Protection Issue Forum," Presentation at Consumer Financial Protection Bureau LGBT Roundtable, June 25, 2014, on file with author.

- 7 Christopher Jepsen and Lisa K. Jepsen, "Does home ownership vary by sexual orientation?" Regional Science and Urban Economics 39 (2009): 307-315, available at http://www.sciencedirect.com.proxygw.wrlc.org/science/article/pii/S0166046208001130.
- 8 Mark Fogarty, "HMDA Data Offers Clues on Discrimination Against Gays," National Mortgage News, June 4, 2014, available at http://www.nationalmortgagenews.com/blogs/hearing/hmda-data-offersclues-on-discrimination-against-gays-1041913-1. html?BCnopagination=1.
- 9 Melissa S. Green, "Anchorage LGBT Discrimination Survey: Final Report" (Anchorage, AK: Identity, Inc, 2012), available at http://alaskacommunity.org/wp-content/ uploads/2012/03/akq\_final\_report.pdf.
- 10 Frank Bewkes, "Is Freedom from Discrimination in Credit on the Horizon," Family Equality Council, July 22, 2013, available at http://www.familyequality.org/ equal\_family\_blog/2013/07/22/1704/is\_freedom\_  $from\_discrimination\_in\_credit\_on\_the\_horizon.$

- 11 McWhorter and Donnelly vs Bank of America, 2012, available at http://www.courthousenews.com/2012/06/04/ gayloans.pdf.
- 12 Jeremie Greer and Ezra Levin, "Alternative Data Helps Families Build Credit and Wealth" (Washington: Corporation for Enterprise Development, 2014), available at http://cfed.org/assets/pdfs/Policy\_Brief\_-\_Alternative Data.pdf.
- 13 Adam P. Romero and others, "Census Snapshot" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2007), available at http://escholarship.org/uc/item/6nx232r4#page-1.
- 14 Jaime M. Grant, Lisa A. Mottet, and Justin Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey" (Washington: National Center for Transgender Equality and National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, 2011), available at http://www.thetaskforce.org/ static\_html/downloads/reports/reports/ntds\_full.pdf.
- 15 Federal Trade Commission, "Your Equal Credit Opportunity Rights."
- 16 Katherine M. Franke and Jennifer L. Levi, "Rosa v. Park West Bank: Do Clothes Really Make the Man?", Michigan Journal of Gender and Law 7 (2001): 141-178, available at http://www2.law.columbia.edu/faculty\_franke/All-TYPESET.PDF.
- 17 U.S. Court of Appeals for the First Circuit, Lucas Rosa, Plaintiff, Appellant, v. Park West Bank and Trust Co., Defendant, Appellee, No. 99-2309, June 8, 2000, available at https://www.glad.org/30years/pdfs/rosa-summary.pdf.
- 18 Grant, Mottet, and Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn."
- 19 Angeliki Kastanis and Bianca D.M. Wilson, "Race/Ethnicity, Gender and Socioeconomic Wellbeing of Individuals in Same-sex Couples" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2014), available at http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/ wp-content/uploads/Census-Compare-Feb-2014.pdf.
- 20 M.V. Lee Badgett, Laura E. Durso, and Alyssa Schneebaum, "New Patterns of Poverty in the Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Community" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2013), available at http://williamsinstitute.law. ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/LGB-Poverty-Update-Jun-2013.pdf.
- 21 Grant, Mottet, and Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn"; Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Paying an Unfair Price: The Financial Burden of Being LGBT in America" (2014), available at http://www. lgbtmap.org/file/paying-an-unfair-price-full-report.pdf.
- 22 Heather Antecol, Anneke Jong, and Michael Steinberger, "The Sexual Orientation Wage Gap: The Role of Occupational Sorting and Human Capital," Industrial and Labor Relations Review 61 (4) (2008): 518-543; Marieka M. Klawitter, "Meta-analysis of the effects of sexual orientation on earnings" (2011), Unpublished manuscript, available at http://evans.uw.edu/sites/ default/files/files/EvansWorkingPaper-2011-08.pdf.
- 23 Kastanis and Wilson, "Race/Ethnicity, Gender and Socioeconomic Wellbeing of Individuals in Same-sex Couples."
- 24 Badgett, Durso, and Schneebaum, "New Patterns of Poverty in the Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Community."

- 25 Christian E. Weller, "Credit access, the costs of credit and credit market discrimination," Review of Black Political Economy 36 (1) (03) (2009): 7-28, available at http://scholarworks.umass.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1142&context=peri\_workingpapers.
- 26 Kellan Baker, Laura E. Durso, and Andrew Cray, "Moving the Needle: The Impact of the Affordable Care Act on LGBT Communities," (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/report/2014/11/17/101575/ moving-the-needle/.
- 27 Kenneth P. Brevoort and Michelle Kambara, "Data Point: Medical Debt and Credit Scores" (Washington: Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, 2014), available at http://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/201405\_cfpb\_report\_data-point\_medical-debt-credit-scores.pdf; Gregory Karp, "Millions to Get Break in New Credit Score Calculation," Chicago Tribute, August 8, 2014, available at http://www.chicagotribune.com/business/breaking/ chi-fico-score-medical-debt-20140808-story.html.
- 28 Gary J. Gates and Frank Newport, "Special Report: 3.4% of U.S. Adults Identify as LGBT," Gallup, October 18, 2012, available at http://www.gallup.com/poll/158066/ special-report-adults-identify-lgbt.aspx.
- 29 Joe Valenti, "Protecting Consumers Five Years after Credit Card Reform" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/report/2014/05/22/90198/protecting-consumers-fiveyears-after-credit-card-reform/.
- 30 Chi Chi Wu and Birny Birnbaum, "Credit Scoring and Insurance: Costing Consumers Billions and Perpetuating the Economic Racial Divide" (Boston: National Consumer Law Center and Center for Economic Justice. 2007), available at http://www.cej-online.org/NCLC\_ CEJ\_Insurance\_Scoring\_Racial\_Divide\_0706.pdf.
- 31 31 Christian E. Weller, "Credit access, the costs of credit and credit market discrimination." Review of Black Political Economy 36 (1) (03) (2009): 7-28, available at http://scholarworks.umass.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1142&context=peri\_workingpapers.
- 32 Joe Valenti, "Encouraging Responsible Credit for Financially Vulnerable Consumers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at http://cdn. american progress.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/ ShortTermLending-2.pdf.
- 33 Devah Pager and Hana Shepherd, "The sociology of discrimination: Racial discrimination in employment, housing, credit, and consumer markets," Annual Review of Sociology 34 (2008): 181-209, available at http:// search.proquest.com/docview/61762773?account id=11243.
- 34 Richard Williams, Reynold Nesiba and Eileen Diaz McConnell, "The Changing Face of Inequality in Home Mortgage Lending," Social Problems 52 (2) (2005): 181-208, available at http://www3.nd.edu/~rwilliam/ research/cfi/.
- 35 Pager and Shepherd, "The sociology of discrimination."

#### LGBT Americans and education

- 1 Cynthia G. Brown and others, "Investing in Our Children: A Plan to Expand Access to Preschool and Child Care" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ education/report/2013/02/07/52071/investing-in-our-
- 2 Administration for Children and Families, "Federal Recognition of Same-Sex Spouses / Marriage," June 4, 2014, available at http://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/hslc/standards/ im/2014/resour\_im\_003\_06022014.html.
- 3 Christie Ileto, "School rejects 3-year-old because parents are gay," KOAT7 ABC, July 25, 2012, available at http://www.koat.com/news/new-mexico/albuquerque/School-rejects-3-year-old-because-parents-aregay/15665304.
- 4 Ramona Faith Oswald and Elizabeth G. Holman. "Rainbow Illinois: How downstate LGBT communities have changed (2000- 2011)" (Urbana-Champaign, IL: University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, 2013), available at http://hcd.illinois.edu/people/faculty/ oswald\_ramona\_f/documents/RAINBOWILLINOISCOM-MUNITYREPORT.pdf.
- 5 Florence Dillon, "Why Don't You Tell Them I'm a Boy? Raising a Gender-Nonconforming Child" (Washington: Safe Schools Coalition, 1999), available at http://www. safeschools coalition.org/whydontyoutell them.pdf.
- 6 Kergan Edwards-Stout, "The Mother of a Transgender Child Speaks Out,"The Huffington Post, September 11, 2012, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/ kergan-edwardsstout/the-mother-of-a-transgenderchild-speaks-out\_b\_1868029.html.
- 7 Sophia Guerrero and Arturo Perez, "Families of Transgender Children Find the Path of Acceptance," The Oregonian, July 26, 2014, available at http://www. oregonlive.com/teens/index.ssf/2014/07/families\_of\_ transgender\_childr.html.
- 8 Tanya Shapiro, "What My Transgender Child Taught Me About Motherhood," The Advocate, May 11, 2014, available at http://www.advocate.com/commentary/2014/05/11/op-ed-what-my-transgender-childtaught-me-about-motherhood.
- 9 GLSEN, "State Maps," available at http://glsen.org/ article/state-maps (last accessed December 2014); American Civil Liberties Union, "Know Your Rights - Transgender People and the Law," April 24, 2013, available at https://www.aclu.org/lgbt-rights/knowyour-rights-transgender-people-and-law.
- 10 Laura Kann and others, "Sexual Identity, Sex of Sexual Contacts, and Health-Risk Behaviors among Students in Grades 9-12 - Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance. Selected Sites, United States, 2001-2009" Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (2011), available at http://www.cdc.gov/ lgbthealth/youth-programs.htm; Andrew Cray, Katie Miller, and Laura E. Durso, "Seeking Shelter: The Experiences and Unmet Needs of LGBT Homeless Youth" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://cdn.americanprogress.org/wpcontent/uploads/2013/09/LGBTHomelessYouth.pdf; Preston Mitchum and Aisha C. Moodie-Mills, "Beyond Bullying: How Hostile School Climate Perpetuates the School-to-Prison Pipeline for LGBT Youth" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at http://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/02/BeyondBullying.pdf

- 11 Department of Education, "Racial Incidents and Harassment Against Students at Educational Institutions; Investigative Guidance" Federal Registry 59 (47) (1994), available at http://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/ docs/race394.html; Department of Education, "Sexual Harassment Guidance" (1997), available at http:// www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/sexhar00. html.
- 12 Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate Survey" (Washington: GLSEN, 2014), available at http://www.glsen.org/sites/default/files/2013%20 National%20School%20Climate%20Survey%20Full%20
- 13 Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate Survey" (Washington: GLSEN, 2014), available at http://www.glsen.org/sites/default/files/2013%20 National%20School%20Climate%20Survey%20Full%20 Report.pdf.
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 Joseph G. Kosciw and Elizabeth Diaz, "Involved, Invisible, and Ignored: The Experiences of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Parents and their Children in our Nation's K-12 Schools" (Washington: GLSEN, 2008), available at http://www.glsen.org/sites/default/files/ Involved%2C%20Invisible%2C%20Ignored%20Full%20
- 16 Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate Survey."
- 17 Ian Rivers and others, "Observing Bullying at School: The Mental Health Implications of Witness Status," School Psychology Quarterly 24 (4) (2009): 211-233, available at http://www.apa.org/pubs/journals/releases/spq-24-4-211.pdf.
- 18 Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate Survey."
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 Laura Kann and others, "Sexual Identity. Sex of Sexual Contacts, and Health-Risk Behaviors among Students in Grades 9-12: Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance, Selected Sites, United States, 2001-2009," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 60, June 6, 2011, available at http:// www.cdc.gov/mmwr/pdf/ss/ss60e0606.pdf.
- 22 Hilary Burdge, Zami T. Hyemingway, and Adela C. Licona, "Gender Nonconforming Youth: Discipline Disparities, School Push-Out, and the School-to-Prison Pipeline" (San Francisco: GSA Network and Crossroads Collaborative, 2014), available at http://www.gsanetwork.org/files/aboutus/GSA\_GNC\_FINAL-web.pdf; Mitchum and Moodie-Mills, "Beyond Bullying."
- 23 GLAD, "Statement by Attorney Vickie Henry Before the Massachusetts Commission on GLBT Youth" (2012), available at https://www.glad.org/uploads/docs/ advocacy/2012-06-20-vh-ma-glbt-youth-commissiontestimony.pdf.
- 24 Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate Survey."

- 25 Hillary Burdge, Adela C. Licona, and Zami T. Hyemingway, "LGBTQ Youth of Color: Discipline Disparities, School Push-Out, and the School-to-Prison Pipeline" (San Francisco: GSA Network and Crossroads Collaborative, 2014), available at http://b.3cdn.net/advancement /4c2f66dee328593478\_2zm6vswrx.pdf.
- 26 Ibid.; Kathryn E. W. Himmelstein and Hannah Brückner, "Criminal-Justice and School Sanctions at Nonheterosexual Youth: A National Longitudinal Study," Pediatrics 23 (2011), available at http://pediatrics.aappublications. org/content/early/2010/12/06/peds.2009-2306.full.pdf
- 27 Mitchum and Moodie-Mills, "Beyond Bullying."
- 28 Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate
- 30 ACLU, "Gillman V. Holmes County School District Case Profile," July 20, 2009, available at https://www.aclu.org/ lgbt-rights\_hiv-aids/gillman-v-holmes-county-schooldistrict-case-profile; Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate Survey."
- 31 Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate Survey."
- 32 GLSEN, "State Maps," available at http://glsen.org/ article/state-maps (last accessed October 2014).
- 33 Howard Johnston, "Extracurricular Activities and Student Achievement: Everyone Gains," available at http:// gearup.ous.edu/sites/default/files/Research-Briefs/ ResearchBriefExtracurricularActivities.pdf (last accessed November 2014).
- 34 Carol Goodenow, Laura Szalacha, and Kim Westheimer, "School Support Groups, Other School Factors, and the Safety of Sexual Minority Adolescents," Psychology in the Schools 43 (5) (2006): 573-589; N. Eugene Walls, Sarah B. Kane, and Hope Wisneski, "Gay-Straight Alliances and School Experiences of Sexual Minority Youth," Youth and Society 41 (3) (2010): 307-332.
- 35 Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate Survey."
- 36 ACLU, "GSA Federal Court Victories," available at https:// www.aclu.org/files/pdfs/gsa\_cases\_handout\_2012\_final.pdf (last accessed November 2014).
- 37 ACLU, "Plaintiff's Motion for Summary Judgment on Equal Access Act Claim," August 22, 2014, available at https://aclufl.org/resources/carver-gsa-lake-countymotion-for-summary-judgment/; Massachusetts Commission on LGBTQ Youth, "Annual Policy Recommendations FY2014" (2013), available at http://www. mass.gov/cgly/commission\_on\_lgbt\_youth\_policy\_ recommendations\_fy14.pdf; Howard Blume, "Hesperia School Accused of Discrimination Against Gay, Lesbian Students," Los Angeles Times, March 18, 2013, available http://latimesblogs.latimes.com/lanow/2013/03/ school-accused-of-discrimination-by-gay-and-lesbianstudents.html.
- 38 Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate Survey" (Washington: GLSEN, 2014), available at http://www.glsen.org/sites/default/files/2013%20 National%20School%20Climate%20Survey%20Full%20
- 39 Sandhya Somashekhar, "A question for schools: Which sports teams should transgender students play on?", The Washington Post, October 2, 2014, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/a-questionfor-schools-which-sports-teams-should-transgenderstudents-play-on/2014/10/02/d3f33b06-49c7-11e4b72e-d60a9229cc10\_story.html.

- 40 GLSEN, "The Experiences of LGBT Students in School Sports and P.E.," available at http://glsen.org/LGBTathletes (last accessed December 2014).
- 41 Elizabethe Payne and Melissa Smith, "The Big Freak Out: Educator Fear in Response to the Presence of Transgender Elementary School Students," Journal of Homosexuality 61 (3) (2014): 399-418.
- 42 Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate Survey."
- 43 Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate Survey."
- 44 Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Paying an Unfair Price: The Financial Penalty for Being LGBT in America" (2014), available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/file/paying-an-unfair-pricefull-report.pdf.
- 45 Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate
- 46 Burdge, Licona, and Hyemingway, "LGBTQ Youth of
- 47 Mitchum and Moodie-Mills, "Beyond Bullving,"
- 48 Andrew Cray, Katie Miller, and Laura E. Durso, "Seeking Shelter: The Experiences and Unmet Needs of LGBT Homeless Youth" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/report/2013/09/26/75746/ seeking-shelter-the-experiences-and-unmet-needs-oflabt-homeless-vouth/.
- 49 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Sexual Identity, Sex of Sexual Contacts, and Health-Risk Behaviors Among Students in Grades 9-12 - Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance, Selected Sites, United States, 2001-2009," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 60 (2011), available at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/pdf/ss/ ss60e0606.pdf.
- 50 Mark L. Hatzenbuehler and others, "Protective School Climates and Reduced Risk for Suicide Ideation in Sexual Minority Youths," American Journal of Public Health 104 (2) (2014): 279-286.
- 51 "It Gets Better Project," available at http://www.itgetsbetter.org/ (last accessed November 2014).
- 52 Author's calculations based on Campus Pride, "Colleges and Universities with Nondiscrimination Policies that Include Gender Identity/Expression," available at http:// www.campuspride.org/tpc-nondiscrimination/ (last accessed November 2014).
- 53 Steven Petrow, "Should a Student Conceal Her Lesbian Identity in College Application Essays?", The New York Times, December 3, 2013, available at http://www. nytimes.com/2013/12/03/booming/should-a-studentconceal-her-lesbian-identity-in-college-applicationessays.html?\_r=0.
- 54 Sunnivie Brydum, "Mo. Baptist College Rejects Gay Student's Readmission Application," The Advocate, March 21, 2014, available at http://www.advocate. com/politics/religion/2014/03/21/mo-baptist-collegerejects-gay-students-readmission-application.
- 55 Mark Joseph Stern, "Christian Colleges to LGBTQ Students: You're Not Welcome Here," July 16, 2014, available at http://www.slate.com/blogs/outward/2014/07/16/christian colleges discriminate  $against\_gay\_and\_trans\_students\_and\_faculty.html.$

- 56 Kiera Feldman, "Who Are Women's Colleges For?", The New York Times, May 24, 2014, available at http://www. nytimes.com/2014/05/25/opinion/sunday/who-arewomens-colleges-for.html.
- 57 Anne Johnson, Tobin Van Ostern, and Abraham White, "The Student Debt Crisis" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at http://cdn. american progress.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/10/ WhiteStudentDebt-5.pdf.
- 58 Jaime M. Grant, Lisa A. Mottet, and Justin Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey" (Washington: National Center for Transgender Equality and National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, 2011), available at http://www.thetaskforce.org/ static\_html/downloads/reports/reports/ntds\_full.pdf.
- 59 FinAid, "Guide to Completing the FAFSA for LGBT Families," available at http://www.finaid.org/fafsa/lgbtfafsa.phtml (last accessed November 2014); Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Paying an Unfair Price: The Financial Penalty for Being LGBT in America" (2014), available at http://www. lgbtmap.org/file/paying-an-unfair-price-full-report.pdf.
- 60 The Advocate, "Student Evicted from Dorm for Being Gay," March 16, 2011, available at http://www.advocate. com/news/daily-news/2011/03/16/nj-student-says-hewas-evicted-dorm-being-gay.
- 61 Grant, Mottet, and Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn."
- 62 Brett Beemyn, Billy Curtis, Masen Davis, Nancy Jean Tubbs, "Transgender Issues on College Campuses," New Directors for Student Services 111 (2005).
- 63 Kristie L. Seelman, "Transgender Individuals' Access to College Housing and Bathrooms: Findings from the National Transgender Discrimination Survey," Journal of Gay and Lesbian Social Services 26 (2) (2014): 186-206.
- 64 Ibid.
- 65 Jody I. Herman, "Gendered Restrooms and Minority Stress: The Public Regulation of Gender and its Impact on Transgender People's Lives" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2013), available at http://williamsinstitute. law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Herman-Gendered-Restrooms-and-Minority-Stress-June-2013.pdf.
- 66 Parker Marie Molloy, "Ore. Trans Student Sues Christian University Over On-Campus Housing Denial," The Advocate, April 4, 2014, available at http://www.advocate. com/politics/transgender/2014/04/04/ore-transstudent-sues-christian-university-over-campus-housing; Tyler Kingkade, "Kaeden Kass, Transgender Student, Alleges Housing Discrimination at Miami University of Ohio," March 23, 2012, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2012/03/21/kaedan-kass-transgenderhousing-discrimination\_n\_1370431.html; Brett Nolan, "Salem State Student Claims Housing Discrimination by College," Salem State Log, April 8, 2010, available at http:// www.salemstatelog.com/news/view.php/563378/Salem-State-Student-Claims-Housing-Discr.
- 67 Joshua Hunt and Richard Pérez-Peña, "Housing Dispute Puts Quaker University at Front of Fight over Transgender Issues," The New York Times, July 24, 2014. available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/07/25/ us/transgender-student-fights-for-housing-rights-atgeorge-fox-university.html.
- 68 Campus Pride, "Colleges and Universities that Allow Students to Change the Name and Gender on Campus Records," available at http://www.campuspride.org/ tpc-records/ (last accessed October 2014).

- 69 Genny Beemyn, "The Experiences and Needs of Transgender Community College Students," Community College Journal of Research and Practice 36 (7) (2012): 504-510.
- 70 Brett Beemyn, Billy Curtis, Masen Davis, Nancy Jean Tubbs, "Transgender Issues on College Campuses," New Directors for Student Services 111 (2005).
- 71 Paul J. Wright and Christopher J. McKinley, "Mental Health Resources for LGBT Collegians: A Content Analysis of College Counseling Center Web Sites," Journal of Homosexuality 58 (2011): 138-147.
- 72 Jeffrey S. McKinney, "On the Margins: A Study of the Experiences of Transgender College Students," Journal of Gay and Lesbian Issues in Education 3 (1) (2005): 63-75.
- 73 Campus Pride, "Colleges and Universities that Cover Transition-Related Medical Expenses under Student Health Insurance" available at http://www.campuspride.org/tpc-student-health-insurance/ (last accessed October 2014).
- 74 Author's calculations based on and statistics provided by U.S. Department of Education, "The Campus Safety and Security Data Analysis Cutting Tool," available http://ope.ed.gov/security/ (last accessed October 2014).
- 75 Marcie Blanco, "After a Student Got Bullied for Being Trans, a Grassroots Movement Fights Back," Identities Mic April 15, 2014, available at http://mic.com/articles/87367/after-a-student-got-bullied-for-being-transa-grassroots-movement-fights-back.
- 76 Rankin and others, "2010 State of Higher Education for Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender People" (Campus Pride, 2010), available at http://www.campuspride. org/wp-content/uploads/campuspride2010lgbtreportssummary.pdf.
- 77 Ibid.
- 78 Catherine Hill and Elena Silva, "Drawing the Line: Sexual Harassment on Campus" (Washington: American Association of University Women Educational Foundation, 2006), available at http://www.aauw.org/files/2013/02/ drawingthe-line-sexual-harassment-on-campus.pdf.
- 79 Zenen Jaimes Pérez and Hannah Hussey, "A Hidden Crisis: Including the LGBT Community When Addressing Sexual Violence on College Campuses" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at http://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/ uploads/2014/09/LGBTharassment-brief.pdf.
- 80 Rankin and others, "2010 State of Higher Education for Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender People."
- 81 Sara B. Oswalt and Tammy J. Wyatt, "Sexual Orientation and Differences in Mental Health, Stress, and Academic Performance in a National Sample of U.S. College Students," Journal of Homosexuality 58 (2011): 1255-1280, available at http://www.tandfonline.com.ezproxy. bu.edu/doi/pdf/10.1080/00918369.2011.605738.
- 82 Ibid.
- 83 Patricia A. Tetreault and others, "Perceptions of Campus Climate by Sexual Minorities," Journal of Homosexuality 60 (7) (2013): 947-964.

#### The history and efficacy of nondiscrimination protections

- 1 Alfred Avins, "What is a Place of 'Public' Accommodation?", Marquette Law Review 52 (1) (1968): 1-74, available at http://scholarship.law.marquette.edu/cgi/ viewcontent.cgi?article=2418&context=mulr.
- 2 Ibid.
- 3 Library of Congress, "13th Amendment to the U.S. Constitution," available at http://www.loc.gov/rr/program/bib/ourdocs/13thamendment.html (last accessed December 2014).
- 4 Bruce Frohen, "The American Nation: Primary Sources" (Indianapolis: Liberty Fund, 2008), available at http://oll. libertyfund.org/title/2282/216253.
- 5 History, Art & Archives, "Constitutional Amendments and Major Civil Rights Acts of Congress Referenced in Black Americans in Congress," available at http://history. house.gov/Exhibitions-and-Publications/BAIC/Historical-Data/Constitutional-Amendments-and-Legislation/ (last accessed October 2014).
- 6 Equal Rights Under the Law, 42 U.S. Code 21 §§1981, 1981A, 1983, & 1988,
- 7 History, Art & Archives, "Legislative Interests," available at http://history.house.gov/Exhibitions-and-Publications/BAIC/Historical-Essays/Fifteenth-Amendment/ Legislative-Interests/ (last accessed June 2014).
- 8 The Civil Rights Cases, 109 U.S. 3 (1883).
- 9 Wickard v. Filburn, 317 U.S. 111 (1942).
- 10 History, Art & Archives, "Constitutional Amendments and Major Civil Rights Acts of Congress Referenced in Black Americans in Congress."
- 11 Robert Caro, The Passage of Power: The Years of Lyndon Johnson (New York: Vintage Books, 2012).
- 12 American Rhetoric, "John F. Kennedy Civil Rights Address," available at http://www.americanrhetoric.com/ speeches/jfkcivilrights.htm (last accessed October
- 13 National Archives, "Congress and the Civil Rights Act of 1964," available at http://www.archives.gov/exhibits/ treasures\_of\_congress/text/page24\_text.html (last accessed June 2014).
- 14 Roberta Hughes Wright, The Birth of the Montgomery Bus Boycott (Southfield, MI: Charro Press, 1991).
- 15 Larry Copeland, "Sit-ins reignited the civil rights movement 50 years ago," USA Today, February 1, 2010. available at http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/ nation/2010-02-01-sit-ins-civil-rights\_N.htm..
- 16 42 U.S.C. §2000a.
- 17 National Archives, "Teaching With Documents: The Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission," available at http://www.archives. gov/education/lessons/civil-rights-act (last accessed June 2014).
- 18 Congressional Statement of Findings and Purpose, 29 U.S.C. § 621
- 19 Repealed, 12 U.S.C. 1706e; Fair Housing, 42 **U.S.C.** §§ 3601 et sea.

- 20 U.S. Department of Justice, "Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972," available at http://www.iustice. gov/crt/about/cor/coord/ixlegal.php (last accessed November 2014).
- 21 Scope of Prohibition, 15 U.S.C. § 1691
- 22 Heart of Atlanta Motel v. United States, 379 U.S. 241 (1964).
- 23 42 U.S.C. §§ 12181.
- 24 Accessible Society, "The Americans With Disabilities Act," available at http://www.accessiblesociety.org/ topics/ada/ (last accessed November 2014).
- 25 Edward M. Kennedy Institute, "Championing Civil Rights and Promoting Fairness and Equal Opportunities for All," available at http://tedkennedy.org/service/item/ civil\_rights (last accessed November 2014).
- 26 Brandon Keim, "Genetic Discrimination by Insurers, Employers Becomes a Crime," Wired, May 21, 2008, available at http://www.wired.com/2008/05/the-genetic-inf/.
- 27 Civil Rights Cases, 109 U.S. 3 (1883).
- 28 Nan D. Hunter, "Accommodating the Public Sphere: Beyond the Market Model," Minnesota Law Review 85 (2001): 1591, 1620. See also Avins, "What is a Place of 'Public' Accommodation?'
- 29 Colo. Act of April 4, 1885, 1 Mills Ann. Stat. Colo., § 423 (1891), Cf. Colo. Rev. Stat. 25-1-1 (1963).
- 30 For Massachusetts see, 1865 Mass. Acts ch. 277, reprinted in Milton Konvitz, A Century of Civil Rights 156 (1961). See also Bryant v. Rich's Grill, 216 Mass. 344, 103 N.E. 925 (1914).
- 31 For Mississippi see, for example, Miss. Rev. Code §§ 2731-32 (1871); Miss. Act of Feb. 7, 1873, ch. 63; Donnell v. State, 48 Miss. 661 (1873). For Louisiana see, for example, La. Const. art 13 (1868); La. Act 38 of Feb. 23, 1869; La. Rev. Stat. §§ 456-9 (1870); Joseph v. Bidwell, 28 La. Ann. 382 (1876). This case states that "plaintiff had the same right to enter the theatre as any other citizen. but he had no greater right"; Sauvinet v. Walker, 27 La. Ann. 14 (1875), aff'd 92 U.S. 90 (1875) (covering licensed coffeehouses); De Cuir v. Benson, 27 La. Ann. 1, 5 (1875), rev'd on separate grounds sub. nom. Hall v. De Cuir, 95 U.S. 485 (1878). For New York see, for example, New York Act of April 9, 1873; Gibbs v. Arras Bros., 222 N.Y. 332, 118 N.E. 857, 858 (1918).
- 32 See, for example, Thomas v. Pick Hotels Corp., 224 F.2d 664 (10th Cir. 1955).
- 33 Hunter, "Accommodating the Public Sphere."
- 34 National Conference of State Legislatures, "State Laws on Employment-Related Discrimination," available at http://www.ncsl.org/research/labor-and-employment/ discrimination-employment.aspx (last accessed June 2014).
- 35 Jeremy D. Bayless and Sophie F. Wang, "Racism on Aisle Two: A Survey of Federal and State Anti-Discrimination Public Accommodation Laws," William and Mary Policy Review 2 (288) (2011): 287-311, available at http://www. wm.edu/as/publicpolicy/wm\_policy\_review/Archives/ Volume%202/RacismonAisleTwo-JeremyBaylessandSophieWang.pdf.

- 36 The Leadership Conference, "State and Local Fair Housing Enforcement Laws," available at http://www. civilrights.org/fairhousing/laws/state-laws.html (last accessed November 2014); Leah Todd, "Wyoming Fair Housing Legislation Unlikely to Resurface, Bill Co-sponsor Says," Casper Star Tribune Communications, June 5, 2013, available at http://trib.com/news/local/ casper/wyoming-fair-housing-legislation-unlikely-toresurface-bill-co-sponsor/article\_5eec0e70-aba5-5443-9de7-16b2f7782786.html.
- 37 See, for example, D.C. Code § 2-1402.31(a) (2001), which states "religion, national origin, sex, age, marital status, personal appearance, sexual orientation, gender identity or expressions, familial status, family responsibilities, genetic information, disability, matriculation, political affiliation, source of income, or place of residence or business of any individual."
- 38 Equality Act of 1974, H.R. 14752, 93d Cong. (1974).
- 39 Jerome Hunt, "A History of the Employment Non-Discrimination Act," Center for American Progress, July 19, 2011, available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/lgbt/news/2011/07/19/10006/a-history-ofthe-employment-non-discrimination-act/.
- 40 Equality Act of 1974, H.R. 14752, 93d Cong. (1974).
- 41 Employment Non-Discrimination Act of 1995, H.R. 1863, 104th Cong. (1995). See also, Jerome Hunt, "A History of the Employment Non-Discrimination Act," Center for American Progress, July 19, 2011, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2011/07/19/10006/a-history-of-the-employment-non-discrimination-act/.
- 42 The Library of Congress, "Student Non-Discrimination Act of 2011," available at http://thomas.loc.gov/cgi-bin/ query/z?c112:S.555.IS:/ (last accessed November 2014).
- 43 House Committee on Financial Services, "H.R.2479 -HOME Act of 2013," available at https://www.congress. gov/bill/113th-congress/house-bill/2479?q={%22sear ch%22%3A[%22hr+2479%22]} (last accessed November 2014).
- 44 Human Rights Campaign, "Federal Legislation," available at http://www.hrc.org/resources/entry/federallegislation (last accessed November 2014).
- 45 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, Macy v. Holder (2012), available at http://www.hivlawandpolicy.org/sites/www.hivlawandpolicy.org/files/Macy%20 v.%20Holder.pdf.
- 46 U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia, Terveer v. Billington (2014), available at https://s3.amazonaws. com/s3.documentcloud.org/documents/1102023/ terveer-opinion-on-motion-to-dismiss.pdf.
- 47 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Facts about Discrimination in Federal Government Employment Based on Marital Status, Political Affiliation, Status as a Parent, Sexual Orientation, or Transgender (Gender Identity) Status," available at http://www. eeoc.gov/federal/otherprotections.cfm (last accessed November 2014).

- 48 For health care see, National Center for Transgender Equality, "Health Care Rights and Transgender People" (2012), available at http://transequality.org/Resources/ HealthCareRight\_March2012\_FINAL.pdf. For housing see, U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "HUD Secretary Donovan Announces New Regulations to Ensure Equal Access to Housing For All Americans Regardless of Sexual Orientation or Gender Identity," Press release, January 30, 2012, available at http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/HUD?src=/press/ press\_releases\_media\_advisories/2012/HUDNo.12-014. For education see, Office for Civil Rights, Questions and Answers on Title IX and Sexual Violence (U.S. Department of Education, 2014), available at http://www2.ed.gov/ about/offices/list/ocr/docs/qa-201404-title-ix.pdf.
- 49 Bryan Greene, "Individuals Living with HIV/AIDS Fight Back Against Housing Discrimination,"The HUDdle, April 10, 2014, available at http://blog.hud.gov/index. php/2014/04/10/individuals-living-with-hivaids-fightback-against-housing-discrimination/.
- 50 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "HUD Issues Guidance of LGBT Housing Discrimination Complaints," Press release, July 1, 2010, available at http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/HUD?src=/press/ press\_releases\_media\_advisories/2010/HUDNo.10-139.
- 51 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, Charge of Discrimination (2013), available at http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/documents/ huddoc?id=13HUDVTOONE.PDF.
- 52 Ibid.
- 53 24 C.F.R. pts. 5, 200, 203, 236, 400, 570, 574, 882, 891, 982 (2012)
- 54 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "HUD Announces Agreement with Bank of America to Settle LGBT Discrimination Claim," Press release, January 2, 2013, available at http://portal.hud.gov/ hudportal/HUD?src=/press/press\_releases\_media\_advisories/2013/HUDNo.13-001.
- 55 Jody Feder and Cynthia Brougher, "Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Discrimination in Employment: A Legal Analysis of the Employment Non-Discrimination Act (ENDA)" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2013), available at http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/ misc/R40934.pdf.
- 56 William B. Turner, "The Gay Rights State: Wisconsin's Pioneering Legislation to Prohibit Discrimination Based on Sexual Orientation," Wisconsin Women's Law Journal 22 (91) (2007): 91-132, available at http://hosted.law. wisc.edu/wjlgs/issues/2007-spring/turnernobanner.pdf.
- 58 Human Rights Campaign, "Republicans Supporting Workplace Protections Enjoy Enormous Re-election Rates" (2013), available at http://www.hrc.org/gopre-
- 59 Minnesota Statutes Chap 363.A Human Rights Subd44.
- 60 Movement Advancement Project, "Non-Discrimination Laws," available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/equalitymaps/non\_discrimination\_laws (last accessed June 2014).

- 61 Human Rights Campaign, "Public Accommodations Laws and Policies" (2014), available at http://hrc-assets. s3-website-us-east-1.amazonaws.com//files/assets/ resources/public\_accommodations\_5-2014.pdf.
- 62 Human Rights Campaign, "Republicans Supporting Workplace Protections Enjoy Enormous Re-Election Rates."
- 63 Fairness for All Marylanders Act, SB 212. 434th Session (Maryland General Assembly, 2014).
- 64 Movement Advancement Project, "Non-Discrimination
- 65 Human Rights Campaign, "Cities and Counties with Non-Discrimination Ordinances That Include Gender Identity," available at http://www.hrc.org/resources/ entry/cities-and-counties-with-non-discriminationordinances-that-include-gender (last accessed August
- 66 Human Rights Campaign Foundation, "Municipal Equality Index: A Nationwide Evaluation of Municipal Law' (2013), available at http://www.hrc.org/campaigns/ municipal-equality-index.
- 67 For large cities see, Human Rights Campaign, "Cities and Counties with Non-Discrimination Ordinances That Include Gender Identity." For Ketchum, Idaho, see, Brennan Rego, "Ketchum moves toward antidiscrimination law," Idaho Mountain Express and Guide, December 5, 2012, available at http://www.mtexpress. com/index2.php?ID=2005145100#.U5nZ5ZSwLBe. For Vicco, Kentucky, see, American Civil Liberties Union, "Vicco, Kentucky Approves LGBT Fairness Law," available at http://www.aclu-ky.org/articles/vicco-kentuckyapproves-lgbt-fairness-law (last accessed June 2014); For Olivette, Missouri, see, PROMO, "Olivette Passes Non-Discrimination Protections and Domestic Partner Registry," Press release, July 26, 2011, available at https:// promoonline.org/news/olivette-passes-non-discrimination-protections-and-domestic-partner-registry.html.
- 68 Gavin Wright, "The Economics of the Civil Rights Revolution" (Columbia, SC: University of South Carolina, 2007), available at http://web.stanford.edu/~write/ papers/THE%20ECONOMICS%20OF%20CIVIL%20 RIGHTS%20REVOLUTION.pdf.

- 69 Gavin Write, "Southern Business and Public Accommodations: An Economic-Historical Paradox" (Stanford, CA: Stanford University, 2008), available at http://web. stanford.edu/~write/papers/ParadoxR.pdf.
- 70 Caryn Musil, "The Triumphs of Title IX" (2007), available at http://www.feminist.org/education/TriumphsOf-TitleIX.pdf.
- 71 The Leadership Conference, "Housing," available at http://www.civilrights.org/resources/civilrights101/ housing.html (last accessed November 2014).
- 72 Vincent Roscigno, Diana Karafin, and Griff Tester, "The Complexities and Process of Racial Housing Discrimination," Social Problems 56 (1) (2009): 49-69, available at http://www.thecyberhood.net/documents/papers/ rosciano09.pdf.
- 73 Fair Housing Center of Michigan, "Sexual Orientation and Housing Discrimination in Michigan" (2007), available at http://www.fhcmichigan.org/images/ Arcus web1.pdf.
- 74 Office of Policy Development and Research, An Estimate of Housing Discrimination Against Same-sex Couples (U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 2013), available at http://www.huduser.org/portal// publications/pdf/Hsg\_Disc\_against\_SameSexCpls\_ v3.pdf.
- 75 M.V. Lee Badgett, "The Business Impact of LGBT-Supportive Workplace Policies" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2013), available at http://williamsinstitute.law. ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Business-Impact-LGBT-Policies-Full-Report-May-2013.pdf.
- 76 Human Rights Campaign, "Corporate Equality Index 2014: Rating American Workplaces on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Equality," available at http:// www.hrc.org/campaigns/corporate-equality-index (last accessed November 2014).
- 77 Christy Mallory, Jody Herman, and M.V. Lee Badgett, "Employment Discrimination against Lesbian, Gav. Bisexual, and Transgender People in Oklahoma" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2011), available at http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/ uploads/Mallory-Herman-Badgett-OK-Emp-Discrim-Jan-2011.pdf.

# Religious exemptions and LGBT nondiscrimination

- 1 Adam Serwer, "Why 'religious freedom' laws could be a license to discriminate," MSNBC, February 25, 2014, available at http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/religiousfreedom-or-discrimination.
- 2 Adelaide Mena, "Call for religious exemption from ENDA draws diverse support," Catholic News Agency, July 3, 2014, available at http://www.catholicnewsagency.com/news/call-for-religious-exemption-to-endadraws-diverse-support-18851/.
- 3 42 U.S. Code Chapter 21B.
- 4 Elane Photography LLC v. Willock (2013), available at http://www.nmcompcomm.us/nmcases/nmsc/slips/ SC33,687.pdf.
- 5 Elane Photography LLC v. Willock.
- 6 Ibid

- 8 Jeri Clausing, "Supreme Court rejects appeal over gay bias case," Associated Press, April 7, 2014, available at http://bigstory.ap.org/article/high-declines-appealover-nm-gay-bias-case.
- 9 Employment Division, Department of Human Resources of Oregon v. Smith, 494 U.S. 872 (1990), available at http:// www.law.cornell.edu/supremecourt/text/494/872.
- 10 Ibid
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 David Badahs, "Supreme Court Will Impose Gay Marriage In All Fifty States' Warns Maggie Gallagher," New Civil Rights Movement, October 30. 2013, available at http://www.thenewcivilrightsmovement.com/supreme-court-will-impose-gaymarriage-in-all-fifty-states-warns-maggie-gallagher/ news/2013/10/30/77689.

- 13 Hosanna-Tabor Evangelical Lutheran Church and School v. EEOC, 132 U.S. 694 (2012).
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 Ibid
- 16 The Internal Revenue Service, Tax Guide for Churches and Religious Organizations: Benefits and responsibilities under the federal tax law (U.S. Department of the Treasury, 2014), available at http://www.irs.gov/pub/ irs-pdf/p1828.pdf.
- 17 42 U.S.C. § 2000e-1(a).
- 18 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Questions and Answers: Religious Discrimination in the Workplace," available at http://www.eeoc.gov/ policy/docs/ganda\_religion.html (last accessed November 2014).
- 19 U.S. Department of Education, "Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA)," available at http://www2.ed.gov/ about/offices/list/ocr/docs/hq9805.html (last accessed November 2014).
- 20 The Employment Non-Discrimination Act of 2013, S.815, 113 Cong. 2 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2013), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/113thcongress/senate-bill/815.
- 21 Ibid
- 22 U.S. Department of Justice, "Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972," available at http://www.justice. gov/crt/about/cor/coord/ixlegal.php (last accessed November 2014).

- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Tyler Kingkade, "Religious Colleges Are Getting Legal Permission to Discriminate Against Trans Students,"The Huffington Post, July 28, 2014, available at http://www. huffingtonpost.com/2014/07/28/religious-collegestrans-students\_n\_5624139.html.
- 25 Letter from U.S. Department of Education Office for Civil Rights Assistant Secretary Catherine E. Lhamon to Dr. Brent Ellis, June 27, 2014, available at http://www. scribd.com/doc/235290077/Spring-Arbor-University-Religious-Exemption-Response-6-27-14-FINAL.
- 26 Burwell v. Hobby Lobby Stores, Inc., 573 U.S. (2014), available at http://www.supremecourt.gov/ opinions/13pdf/13-354\_olp1.pdf.
- 27 Donna Barry and others, "A Blueprint for Reclaiming Religious Liberty Post-Hobby Lobby" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at http://cdn. american progress.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/ ReligiousLibertyReport.pdf.
- 28 Burwell v. Hobby Lobby Stores, Inc.
- 30 Ian Millhiser, "When 'Religious Liberty' Was Used to Justify Racism Instead of Homophobia,"ThinkProgress, February 26, 2014, available at http://thinkprogress. org/justice/2014/02/26/3333161/religious-libertyracist-anti-gay.

#### Policy recommendations

- 1 Movement Advancement Project, "Non-Discrimination Laws," available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/equalitymaps/non\_discrimination\_laws (last accessed July
- 2 Gender Identity in U.S. Surveillance (GenIUSS) Group, "Best Practices for Asking Questions to Identify Transgender and Other Gender Minority Respondents on Population-Based Surveys" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2014), available at http://williamsinstitute. law.ucla.edu/research/census-lgbt-demographicsstudies/geniuss-report-sept-2014/; Sexual Minority Assessment Research Team (SMART), "Best Practices for Asking Questions about Sexual Orientation on Surveys" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2009), available at http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/ uploads/SMART-FINAL-Nov-2009.pdf.
- 3 Donna Barry and others, "A Blueprint for Reclaiming Religious Liberty Post-Hobby Lobby" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at http://cdn. american progress.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/ ReligiousLibertyReport.pdf.

#### Conclusion

- 1 Library of Congress, "Great Depression and World War II, 1929-1945," available at http://www.loc.gov/teachers/ classroommaterials/presentations and activities/presentations/timeline/depwwii/newdeal/ (last accessed December 2014).
- 2 The Washington Post, "Federal judge's decision on Virginia ban on same-sex marriage," March 14, 2014, available at http://apps.washingtonpost.com/g/page/ local/federal-judges-decision-on-virginia-ban-onsame-sex-marriage/809/.

The Center for American Progress is a nonpartisan research and educational institute dedicated to promoting a strong, just and free America that ensures opportunity for all. We believe that Americans are bound together by a common commitment to these values and we aspire to ensure that our national policies reflect these values. We work to find progressive and pragmatic solutions to significant domestic and international problems and develop policy proposals that foster a government that is "of the people, by the people, and for the people."

Center for American Progress